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ABSTRACT 

 
Billions of people are living without access to safe hygienic means of personal sanitation. The 
sanitation gap is wide in developing countries where more people are increasingly becoming 
urbanised. Sanitation related diseases are some of the leading cause of mortality and 
morbidity among the population in developing countries especially children under age of 5 
years. The responsible institutions are faced with challenge to provide suitable and affordable 
services to this increasing population. In Uganda, the urban poor are residing in the peri urban 
areas with inadequate sanitation facilities. The provision of conventional sanitation facilities 
are seen not be sustainable options due to contamination of both surface and underground 
water sources, congested housing structure and at the same time makes recycling and reuse of 
nutrients difficult. 
 
This study investigated attitudes towards urine diverting toilets in one of the peri urban areas 
in Kampala, Uganda, with the aim of finding out strategies to improve on awareness of 
ecological sanitation as well as popularise their use as alternative sanitation. Respondents’ 
views were collected through face to face interviews with 40 household respondents using a 
semi structured questionnaire and field observations of the household’s toilet in use as well as 
solid waste disposal. Four focus group discussions and 6 key informant interviews were also 
performed. 
 
The respondents’ acceptance of the urine diverting toilets was relatively positive. Most of the 
respondents reported that the ecosan toilets are a viable option due to congested housing 
pattern, desire to own a toilet (for those who never had a toilet before), improved privacy, and 
convenience among other factors. Respondents who have no urine diverting toilets also 
preferred urine diverting toilets and expressed their willingness to replicate them. It was also 
found that residents in Kamwokya II parish prefer a double vault design to one which uses 
bucket. The findings also reveal that reuse of sanitized urine and faecal matter within the 
community is not possible since there is no space for urban agriculture. However, the 
respondents acknowledged a willingness to eat or buy food from a garden fertilized with 
sanitized urine and faecal matter. It was also found that there are no cultural and religious 
beliefs against reuse of sanitized urine and faecal matter. Some challenges that affected 
implementation of the pilot project were people’s reluctance to adopt at the beginning, 
delayed completion of some facilities and part time employees. Currently there is limited 
replication of toilets because of low cash income among the residents, delayed completion of 
some facilities and sceptical views by some residents. 
 
Among the difficulties faced in use of toilet include forgetfulness by some people to spray ash 
after defecating, misplaced water entering the toilet vault during cleaning, children playing 
with the urine container etc. The provision for anal cleansing for Muslims, squat hole covers, 
closed urine chamber among others were suggested for system improvements. The study 
recommends more awareness campaigns through social marketing of toilet and reuse of 
nutrients, modification of design, government’s commitment and household change of 
behaviours are fundamental for encouraging more adoption and replication of the toilets. 
 
Keywords: Peri urban areas, attitudes, urine diverting toilet (UDT), sanitized urine and faecal 
matter, faecal matter chamber/vault, urine container.
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1.   INTRODUCTION  

1.1 General background 
  
The provision of sanitation services is a contributory factor to development as having access 
to improved sanitation does not only increases well-being but also improves human health and 
economic productivity of people and the country in general. But globally, it’s estimated that 
2.6 billion people have no access to hygienic means of personal sanitation ( SIWI, 2004; 
WHO/UNICEF, 2006; UNDP, 2006) where 75% live in Asia, 18% in Africa and 5% in Latin 
America and the Caribbean (SIWI, 2004). Lack of improved sanitation and hygiene practises 
exposes the population to environmental pollution which leads to enormous risks of incidence 
and spread of infectious diseases, subjecting people to ill-health, poverty, malnutrition and 
result into deaths (WHO, 2004; Esrey et al, 1998). About 1.8 million people die every year 
from water-related diseases with the majority of death children below 5 years born in 
developing countries. Further estimates show that 160 million people are infected with 
schistosomiasis and 133 million people suffer from soil-transmitted helminth infections 
(SIWI, 2004; WHO, 2004). These are some of the reasons why UN Assembly recently 
decided to make 2008 the year of sanitation. 
 
With today’s increasing population the situation is anticipated to be worse in developing 
countries, especially in urban areas as most people are shifting to the urban areas (urbanised) 
in search for work opportunities. Much of urban population is in the congested peri urban 
areas with inadequate access to basic services. Current urban institutions are faced with 
challenge of provision sanitation services that are suitable and affordable to growing 
population. The urban population lacking access to basic sanitation facility is escalating. Even 
the few people in sub Saharan Africa connected to sewerage systems are also subjected to 
environmental degradation. They also suffer from sanitation related diseases due to 
insufficiency in the sewerage system. The waste water from waterborne system, about 90 % 
on average is either discharged partially treated or untreated, causing pollution of surface 
water source (Winblad, 1998; Esrey et al., 2001; The Water Wheel, 2005). Streets are often 
flooded with sewage from leaking pipes. Where pit sanitation facilities are available, they are 
usually unhygienic, poorly maintained – sometimes with no shutters, broken walls, 
overflowing or raised pits and many people have to share with the neighbours while others 
have none at all (i.e. practice open defecation, flying toilets).  In most areas, pit latrines 
overflow in the rainy seasons as well contaminate ground water in areas with high water table 
yet groundwater is the main source of water supply. Consequently the contamination of water 
supply sources has led to deterioration of human health, decrease in productivity, malnutrition 
and as a result many lives are lost. 
 
Apart from inappropriate human excreta disposal, solid waste disposal services are also 
alarming as 50% of all solid wastes generated worldwide are uncollected (Schertenleib and 
Zurbrügg, 2003). In developing countries the institutions responsible to provide the services 
are incapacitated due to inadequate financial resources to collect, transport and properly 
dispose off the solid wastes. Most of solid wastes are not collected, scattered on land and are 
washed away by storm water into water bodies contributing to pollution of surface water 
sources. 
 
The deteriorating sanitation conditions has led to a concerted effort expressed in the global 
commitments reiterated in the Millennium Summit, Johannesburg Summit on Sustainable 
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Development and Kyoto 3rd World Water Forum. Improving sanitation is one of the 
Millennium Development Goals (MDGs) agreed upon by all nations with the aim to halve, by 
2015 the population lacking access to basic sanitation. More so, every person should have 
access to safe adequate water, sanitation and proper hygiene by 2025 (WHO, 2004). With the 
international community’s commitment, in the Johannesburg plan of implementation, 
effective sanitation strategies have been developed to ensure provision of affordable 
sustainable sanitation services to the increasing billions of people with no access to sanitation. 
Majority registered in peri urban areas of the developing world of Asia, Africa and Latin 
America (Wright, 1997). Many governments and non-governmental organisations, with the 
help of the international community, are increasingly exploring the alternative sustainable 
sanitation (ecological sanitation) to improve poor sanitation conditions. As well increase 
access to people without sanitation services such that at least every one lives a life of dignity. 
In Uganda, strategies to improve sanitation are on course inclusive exploration of ecological 
sanitation. 
 
Currently, ecological sanitation (ecosan) is recommended for its recognised sustainability to 
conventional sewerage system and pit latrines. It is an ecosystem based approach (closing-the-
loop) that reduces environmental pollution, human health risks and enables recirculation of 
nutrients in the fields or gardens and at the same time saves financial costs (Esrey et al., 1998; 
Esrey et al., 2001). Thus, ecosan toilets help to safeguard human health, restore soil fertility, 
conservation of the environment by minimising fresh water exploitation, and protect ground 
water sources from contamination. In addition, it can also be noted that in areas with hard 
rocks, unstable soils, high water table and congested housing structures, ecosan would be a 
better sanitation option. Ecological sanitation systems are widely promoted and previous 
studies carried out on ecosan experiences in various areas, shows a considerable acceptance 
e.g. Mexico, Central America, Kerala-India, Yemen, South Africa among others (Esrey and 
Andersson, 2001).  
 
In other areas the adoption of ecological sanitation (ecosan toilets) have not yet attained 
considerable socio-cultural acceptance to conventional sewage systems, given the associated 
potential benefits and cost saving to both the environment protection and human health (Esrey 
et al., 2001; Drangert, 2004). This may be attributed to variations in socio-culture, handling of 
urine and faecal matter. Technology concerns like urine diversion toilet seats and squatting 
slabs, relates to the cultural setup and influence the adoption of ecosan (Esrey et al, 1998). In 
addition, the professional and political pressure in some instances may contribute to non-
acceptance of ecological sanitation options due to the rigid adherence to higher definitions of 
levels of service (SIWI, 2004). Little research has been done on the social-cultural 
acceptability of ecological sanitation (ecosan toilets) in various social-cultural settings.  
 
Given all the potential benefits of utilizing ecosan toilets, there are variations in the adoption 
rates depending on the local conditions in some areas. There is considerably high diversity in 
culture and their practices and adoption of ecosan sanitation facilities is largely likely to be 
influenced by socio-cultural aspects.  Thus more studies are needed on the norms, practices 
and attitude towards ecosan toilets. 
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1.2 Country Profile 

1.2.1 Uganda – background and sanitation trends 
 
Uganda is found on the eastern side of Africa known as East Africa (Figure 1). It borders 
Kenya in east, Tanzania in south, Sudan in north, Congo in west and Rwanda in the 
southwest. In the late 1970s and early 1980s, Uganda experienced political conflicts that 
resulted in severe deterioration in living standards of people in the country. The economy 
declined drastically affected the basic services functioning (WSP, 2002). In the 1990s 
Uganda’s economy started improving, with the average household income increased by 50% 
due to effective government reforms, annual GDP growth averaged over 6%. Currently, it is 
noted that the average per capita income is just approaching the one in 1970. The social and 
human developments have recorded modest progress but still with inadequate basic services – 
especially sanitation sector (WSP, 2002; MOH, 2001). Uganda is one of the African countries 
recorded to have rapidly increasing population of about 26 millions, with the growth rate of 
3.3% annually (UBOS, 2002). Yet the country is still desperately poor, the majority of people 
are dependent on agriculture and over half of the population still live without a safe or no 
sanitation facility with wide coverage variation from urban to rural areas (NEMA, 2000; 
UBOS, 2002; WSP, 2002; UNICEF, 2005). However, more population is increasingly 
becoming urbanised which has resulted into growth of informal settlement characterised with 
inadequate basic services (ibid).  
 
Like other East African cities, Kampala is experiencing environmental and sanitation 
problems due to increased urbanisation and industrialisation. This has led to an increase in the 
urban population associated with the growth of the unplanned settlements, which are 
predominantly inhabited by poor people (Kulabakko et al. 2004; Kiribakka, 2005). The 
people have put up illegal housing structures that are devoid of sanitation facilities such as 
latrines and bathrooms. These unplanned areas are densely populated with small plots and are 
mainly located in wetlands with high water table, which makes construction of pit latrines 
difficult. As a result, people have resorted to sharing existing sanitation facilities with their 
neighbours while others use unhygienic ones or alternatives such as polythene bags. It is 
noted that the available pit latrines are source of underground water contamination. This has 
led to increased risks of sanitation related diseases such as diarrhoea and cholera in these 
unplanned areas of Kampala (Mwesigwa, 1995; Nakiboneka, 1998). 
 
As cities and populations increase, the situation will grow worse and the need for safe, 
sustainable and affordable sanitation systems will be even more critical. The linkage between 
poor sanitation and Millennium Development Goals (MDGs) targets is therefore highly 
acknowledged. The challenge of improving sanitation coverage is hence a national priority 
highlighted in the national sanitation strategy (2005 sector review) and as well in Poverty 
Eradication Action Plan (PEAP) for Uganda. Health and hygiene are fundamental conditions 
of human development that have to be met with sustainable investment in safe water and basic 
sanitation. As a national policy, every person is entitled to access to acceptable sanitation 
facilities. The provision of sanitation facilities is under the jurisdiction of Ministry of Water 
and Environment, Environmental Health Division (EHD) within the Ministry of Health with 
responsibility given to different authorities like National Water Sewage Corporation (NWSC), 
Directorate of Water Development (DWD) and private sectors such as Non governmental 
organisations (NGOs) to provide sanitation facilities in public places i.e. government 
institutions, schools, car parks, market places etc. At the household level, EHD as the lead 
government agency promotes household sanitation and hygiene with the responsibility of 
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individuals/family to provide there own sanitation facilities (WSP, 2002; Wateraid, 2005; 
Barry, 2004). 

1.2.2 Sanitation facilities 
 
There are three commonly used sanitation systems in Kampala ‘flush and discharge’, ‘drop 
and store’ and ‘drop and discharge’ into the water channels. The water borne sewerage 
systems (flushing toilets) are mainly in planned areas and require considerable financial 
investment, not many people use them especially in residential areas. The majority of the 
population use ‘drop and store’ (pit latrines, septic tanks). Pit latrine based sanitation may not 
be appropriate in many peri urban settings due to congested houses, rocky, unstable soils and 
high water table. In some instance unhygienic open/flying toilets are used, which in turn lead 
to environmental problems by pollution of surface and underground water that result into 
health risks especially in rainy season. 
 
Also the municipal solid waste management services are inadequate as mostly the wastes are 
not disposed of properly. Only 40% of the solid wastes generated daily in Kampala are 
collected and properly disposed of by Kampala City Council (KCC).  In the peri urban areas 
the situation is worrying as there are delays in collection of wastes and in most cases KCC 
garbage collection skips are not available due to inaccessibility problems, financial resources. 
Thus people simply resort to indiscriminate behaviours of solid waste disposal (Kulabakko et 
al, 2004; Sally, 1994). 
 
In response to such deteriorating sanitation situation, a lot of effort is embarked on to provide 
basic services, safe water and sanitation facilities but there is relatively minimal achievement 
especially within the sanitation sector (WSP, 2005). It’s argued that awareness on sanitation is 
still low and the construction of excreta management and disposal facilities at household and 
institutions (schools, health centres, offices etc), public places (markets, eating places, parks 
etc) is not accorded the deserved priority, often considered an additional expense in money 
and time. In some cases, proper utilisation of the latrines in existence is not universal by all 
members of the household due to various socio-cultural aspects (DWD, 2002). 

1.2.3 Initiatives to ecological sanitation in Uganda 
 
In 1997, ecological sanitation was pioneered in the south western districts of Uganda with the 
initiative of Directorate of Water Development (DWD) under the south western towns’ water 
and sanitation project (Niwagaba, 2005; Ecosan strategy, 2006). It was funded by the 
government of Uganda (GoU) and Austria. The pit latrines were commonly used sanitation 
facilities and there were threats of contaminating the source of water (Chuho spring in Kisoro 
district) yet people depend on the underground source for their water supply (DWD Ecosan 
Promotion doc). In such areas some parts are characterised by rocky soils and high water table 
which makes it difficult to dig pit latrines so ecological sanitation was introduced as an 
alternative sanitation arrangement that could solve such problems of difficult soils (rocky), 
soils with high water table. A number of ecosan toilets have been constructed in the south 
western districts e.g. Kisoro, Kabale etc. It was noted that during the time of toilet 
construction, people had little knowledge and due to some social lifestyle, there was 
inappropriate usage of the composting ecosan toilet as the users could not follow the 
appropriate procedures by adding of carbon bulking material on the faecal matter after each 
use. That people abandoned composting toilets in favour of the urine diverting toilets (UDT) 
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(Niwagaba, 2005; DWD, Ecosan Promotion doc). Experiences from the ecosan pilot projects 
in Uganda shows that the rate at which people are adopting the toilets is low. 
 
Further initiatives have been developed to ensure more adoption and replication of ecosan 
toilets in the country. Ecological sanitation alternatives can not only solve problems of 
difficult soils and soils with high water table but also serves to improve sanitation in general 
especially congested areas with poor sanitation conditions. In 2002, an ecosan pilot project 
under KCC funded by SIDA was implemented in the peri urban areas of Kampala, first in 
Kamwokya. The government of Uganda, through DWD, is also in the last stages of 
establishing national ecosan strategy to help in the future promotion, implementation and 
replication of ecosan as alternative sanitation in the country. 
 
Most research regarding ecological sanitation (ecosan facilities) and other sanitation options 
has been carried out on a regional basis. For instance WSP (2005) looked at the experience of 
ecosan toilets in Eastern and Southern Africa. In Uganda, little research has been carried out 
in relation to the socio-cultural aspects. Nalubega (in progress) looked at driving force to 
improve sanitation in general in Uganda while other studies looked at the general factors that 
influence the household’s choice of sanitation technologies and excreta re-use. Thus among 
the available research, Niwagaba (2005) evaluated the ecosan experiences focused mainly on 
dos and don’ts nationwide. Sandgren (2005) looked at the socio-technical aspects of ecosan in 
Kampala. Drangert (2004) indicates that little has been done on the socio-cultural attitudes 
towards ecosan toilets and the information available is not enough to draw conclusion that 
ecosan facilities are not accepted.  
 
Currently, research institutions have also given more attention to alternative sanitation 
approaches. At Makerere University, a lot of research work have been carried out including 
aspects on the design, reduction of pathogens (die-off pathogens due to climatic conditions) 
among others (Sandgren, 2005). Also at the National Agricultural Research Organisation 
(NARO) studies on the use of sanitized urine and faecal matter, on which crops should be 
applied, and how the sanitized urine and faecal matter should be applied considering the local 
conditions are being carried out. 

1.3 Location of Kampala 
 
Kampala is the capital city as well one of the districts in Uganda (Figure 2). It is located in the 
Southern part of Uganda. It is situated on the northern shores of L. Victoria water resource 
approximately 45 km North of Equator. Being the capital of Uganda, Kampala is the centre of 
governmental, political, commercial, and industrial and transportation activities in the 
country.  Kampala lies at the centre of Uganda’s urban and main artery transport corridor. 
Kampala is entirely designated as an urban municipality (City) encompassing an area of 
approximately 197 km2. It has 5 divisions with municipality status namely Rubaga, 
Makindye, Nakawa, Kawempe and Central division (CSOE, 2004). 
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      Figure 1:  Location of Kampala (Source: Lands and Surveys office, Entebbe) 

   Figure 2: Location of Kamwokya II Parish (Source: Lands and Surveys office, Entebbe) 
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1.3.1 Landscape characteristics and hydrology 
 
Kampala is characterised by isolated flat – topped hills with steep slopes, often merging 
abruptly into long and gentle undulating slopes ending into moderately broad valleys 
dissected by perennial streams (CSOE, 2004). These valleys are mainly wetlands that are 
permanently or seasonally waterlogged, and most of them are on the same level with Lake 
Victoria. Most of these wetlands have been reclaimed by the built up environment. 
 
Soils in Kampala are ferrallic representing an almost final stage of weathering with little or no 
mineral deposits left. However, some portions in the lowlands are covered by alluvial and 
lake deposits. 
 
The general climatic conditions in Uganda are tropical equatorial type. However, Kampala 
normally experiences humid tropical type of climate though with strong elements of 
equatorial conditions usually experienced in the district. 
Kampala city receives an annual rainfall ranging from 1750mm to 2000mm distributed in two 
peaks, the highest one being in March to May and the other in September to November 
(CSOE, 2004). 
 
Kampala city solely depends on water supply source from Lake Victoria catchment area. It is 
also supplemented by underground water tapped as stream water. Kampala’s drainage system 
is devastating due to poor planning and inappropriate land utilisation. People have encroached 
on the wetlands and the lagoons for settlement and various socio-economic activities. In such 
areas especially peri urban, there are no or inadequate drainage channels and in most cases are 
partially built which can’t effectively accommodate all the storm and waste water generated. 
Where the drainage channels have been constructed, their capacity can not handle the volume 
generated. 

1.3.2 Population patterns 
 
Kampala city is the largest urban settlement with the highest population of all the districts in 
Uganda. It’s comprised of a blend of different people and cultures including non Ugandans. It 
has a good representation of most of the major ethnic groups in the country (NEMA, 1997). 
The city has experienced population increase especially in the peri urban areas (slums). It is 
estimated that Kampala has a population of 1.2 millions during night and about 1.3 millions 
entering the city during daytime (UBOS, 2002). The population is growing at a rate of 4.9% 
(night rate) per annum. About 40% of the population lives in the peri urban areas covering 
approximately 21% of Kampala’s land area. The average household size is about 5 persons 
(UBOS, 2002) and the per capita income estimated at 300 US dollar per year (KCC Project 
Document, 2001). 

1.3.3 Current sanitation situation in Kampala 
 
Most of Kampala’s population is not connected to National Water Sewerage Corporation 
(NWSC) sewer system, they rely on on-site sanitation. 2002 population and household census 
data shows over 50 % increase in the population of Kampala. The percentage of population 
connected to sewer system declined though actual population connected has increased by 25 
% (from 70,000 to 87,000 people) (KSMP, 2004). The percentage of population served by 
septic tanks has increased steeply due to the dramatic increase in medium and high income 
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house construction in the last decade. While the percentage served by shared pit latrines has 
declined as the percentage and number of people without access to their own including those 
sharing sanitation facilities appear to have increased dramatically from 2 % in 1991 
population and household census to over 7 % in 2002 population and household census 
(UBOS, 2002). This is largely due to limited space, no land ownership and increasing 
population density in the peri urban areas coupled with lack of corresponding increase in 
sanitation provision in such areas. 

Table 1: Comparison of sanitation trends in Kampala city from 1991 population and 
household census with 2002 population and household census 
____________________________________________________________________ 
Sanitation category  1991 census data 2002 census data 
               (%)            (%) 
____________________________________________________________________ 
Sewer systems                9             7 
Septic tanks                 5           19 
Pit latrines (not shared)              12           29 
Pit latrines (shared)              72           38 
No sanitation facility                2             7 
____________________________________________________________________ 
Source: KSMP, 2004 
 
The majority of the population in peri urban areas use public and households pit latrines but 
the functional latrine coverage is estimated to be below 50 % and in most cases the toilet 
facilities are in poor conditions.  Most of households’ are left with option to share pit latrines 
and others use unhygienic alternatives like polythene bags (Kiribakka, 2005). While others 
use pit latrines which are in worse conditions or full and overflowing since empting is hard 
for some landowners to afford costs of vacuum tankers, at the same time access is not 
possible. Much of these slums are in low lying areas with high groundwater table, poorly 
developed and maintained, and experiencing floods during rainy seasons. 

1.4 Aim of the study 
 
Ecological sanitation offers a potential to provide relatively cheap technology for human 
waste disposal in urban areas. It also has a potential to improve food production through 
nutrition recycling. This study will determine urban residents’ perceptions towards dry urine 
diverting toilets and from the findings formulate strategies towards improved awareness of 
ecological sanitation systems. To popularize its use as a possible alternative sanitation option, 
especially in areas with no sewage sanitation systems, congested, rocky, unstable soils and 
waterlogged areas. Also re-use of nutrients as fertilizers so as to improve the livelihood of 
peri urban dwellers of Kampala city or in Uganda in general. 
 
The study explores existing sanitation practices in one of the Peri-Urban areas of Kampala 
(Kamwokya II parish) in Kampala Central Division, where dry urine diverting toilets are 
being implemented.  

1.4.1 The specific research objectives; 
 
The study focused mainly on social cultural aspects about urine diverting toilets to increasing 
adoption. 
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i) To investigate peoples’ views towards dry urine diverting toilets. 
ii) To investigate how people can use urine diverting toilets to improve sanitation.  
iii) To investigate whether people use sanitized urine and faecal matter as fertilizer in 

their gardens. 
iv) To investigate the strategies that can be applied to improve and increase adoption 

of ecosan technologies. 

1.5 Definitions  
 
Ecological sanitation 
In this study, ecological sanitation is limited to “ecosan toilets – dry urine diverting” which 
allows to contain, sanitize and reuse human urine and faeces.  
 
Garbage collecting skips 
These are waste containers that KCC provide in the community for dumping of solid waste. 
 
Provision for anal cleansing 
This is an area provided inside the toilet used by Muslims to wash their bottoms after 
defecating. 
  
Flying toilets 
Human faecal matter is defecated in polythene bags which are then dumped indiscriminately. 

1.6 Structure of this thesis 
 
The introductory section presents the background to the sanitation problem, its effects to 
human health and environment and what interventions have been developed to address this 
crisis. This section also provides the background and location information of Uganda, a brief 
location description of Kampala and the study area. It also presents initiatives in ecological 
sanitation in Uganda. It also looks at the aim of this study and the study objectives. 
The second section presents technical information and principles of ecological sanitation. A 
discussion on how alternative sanitation ecological sanitation (urine diverting toilets) can fit 
in peri urban areas which are characterised by congestion, water logging, poverty and human 
health risks. Literature on previous studies of perceptions and reuse aspects of urine and 
faecal matter are presented. 
The methods used for data collection, sample size selection, analysis of data are described.  
The last section presents study findings, discussion, recommendations and conclusion. 
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2.  ECOLOGICAL SANITATION 

2.1 Sanitary conditions 
 
As mentioned in the introductory part of this study, billions of people especially in developing 
nations are living without access to adequate sanitation facilities, millions registered suffering 
from sanitation related diseases and millions of deaths are recorded every year and the 
number is expected to increase in the near future. In most areas in developing countries, the 
sanitation facilities are not in good hygienic conditions for human health and general 
environment. In urban areas the situation is devastating especially in the peri urban areas 
inhabited by urban poor. Sanitation is defined as the proper disposal of human faecal matter, 
urine and general personal hygiene as well as keeping the environment clean, free from 
harmful substances which affect human health. 
  
Today’s most commonly used sanitation systems, pitsan (pit toilets) and flushsan (flush 
toilets), are found to be unsustainable in many parts in world (Ecosanres Fact Sheet 2). The 
sewer systems are not economically or environmentally feasible in the developing countries 
as there are inadequate financial resources to invest in modern facilities to effectively and 
efficiently treat the wastewater (Esrey et al., 1998). The sewer system often leak pathogens 
and nutrients are not recirculated, and due to inadequate treatment facilities the wastewater is 
often discharged partially treated or untreated to the surface water bodies causing pollution, 
hence eutrophication problems. From environmental point view eutrophication problems can 
result in anoxic conditions causing degradation and destruction of aquatic habitat and life. 
WHO and UNICEF (2000) indicates that on average only a small portion of the sewage in 
developing countries is treated and disposed of properly. None of the waterborne sewage is 
reported to be treated in urban areas in Africa, 14% in Latin America and the Caribbean and 
35% in Asia (ibid). In developed countries sufficient treatment of wastewater is being done 
using state-of-the-art technologies, however with enormous economic costs. 
 
Due to the linear nature of sewage systems, the urine and faecal matter are mixed and then 
transported away. The valuable nutrients in the urine and faecal matter are lost to the water 
bodies or in the sludge from the treatment process. Instead of losing the nutrients by 
discharging of the nutrients, they can be utilized by reuse in agricultural production. Human 
excreta, especially urine, are rich in plant nutrients – required for healthier crop growth and 
high crop yields (Esrey et al., 1998; Esrey et al., 2001). On the other hand, these systems are 
even not accessible to majority of people in the developing world because they involve high 
costs both in construction and maintenance as regularly require a lot of fresh water to take 
away so called wastes. Majority of the population depend on pit latrines and septic tank 
system because it’s relatively cheap compared to flush sanitation. However, even pit latrines 
and septic tank systems are also not a viable sanitation option especially in densely populated 
areas with almost no space available. Also in areas with rocky or unstable soils, high water 
table and frequently flooded areas as in most cases these toilets are known to be the major 
source of ground water contamination (Esrey et al., 2001). The toilets do not sanitize excreta 
there by causing seepage of pathogens and nutrients into the ground water source. It is further 
evidenced that pit latrines are sometimes prone to periodic flooding, often infested with flies 
as they are poorly maintained. They have continually become sources of disease infection and 
pollution in the community.  
 
Thus, alternative sanitation systems (ecological sanitation) that are based on equity, disease 
prevention and sustainability have been devised and are widely used. In Europe ecological 
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sanitation systems have been introduced not to solve sanitation problems but to the growing 
environmental concern. For example, Swedes with an interest in leading an environmentally 
friendly life install urine diverting toilets in various surroundings and urine is used as fertilizer 
by farmers to fertilize agricultural fields (Kvarnström et al, 2006). In developing countries in 
addition to protection of environment, ecological sanitation systems are mainly sought to 
improve access to a facility as well as to meet the MDGs.  

2.2 New sanitation approach – Ecological sanitation 
 
The low cost sustainable sanitation of 21st century is widely promoted because the commonly 
used conventional sanitation systems are today seen not able to bridge the gap of sanitation 
problems. According to WHO, (2006) ecological sanitation is a holistic approach to sanitation 
and water management that helps to solve today’s sanitation problems. Ecological sanitation 
is defined as one that prevents disease and protects human health, protects the environment 
and conserves water as well it recovers and recycles nutrients and organic matter (Esrey et al., 
2001). In simple terms, ecological sanitation can be defined as a system that makes use of 
human excreta as a resource, where the available nutrients are used to improve on soil fertility 
in agricultural fields to enhance food production, with minimal risk of pollution of the 
environment as well as minimal threat to human health (Morgan, 2004). As an ecosystem 
based approach, ecosan works to ensure circular flow of nutrients (soil to food, food to man, 
man to soil), recognizing urine and faecal matter as a valuable resource that should be made 
available for reuse instead of being viewed as wastes in the conventional systems. Unlike in 
the conventional flush and discharge, drop and store systems where urine and faecal matter 
are mixed, nutrients in urine and faecal matter flushed away and forgotten, in ecosan systems 
(e.g. dry urine diverting toilets) urine and faecal matter are handled separately, sanitised to 
enable recovery and recycle of nutrients in the soil to support and improve on food production 
and food security. 
 
In this regard ecological sanitation is one of the sanitation systems today considered the best 
sanitation option that protects or minimizes today’s environmental degradation problems and 
promotes human health (Bracken et al, 2005 in Cordova, 2005). Ecological sanitation reduces 
environmental depletion or pollution of water resources, minimises disease risks as treatment 
of faecal matter and urine is done on-site and enables recirculation of nutrients in the fields or 
gardens. Energy that would be consumed in the production of chemical fertilizers is saved. At 
the same time it saves financial costs not only from farmers buying expensive chemical 
fertilizers, but also huge sums of financial resources needed to invest in pipes to transport 
wastewater to the central sewage plant and its treatment, also the relatively low investment 
costs that are involved in construction of ecosan toilets (Esrey et al., 1998; Esrey et al., 2001). 
Diminutive or no water is used in ecological sanitation which makes it suitable for areas faced 
with scarcity or irregular water supply. 

2.3 Ecosan technologies in practice 
 
There are a number of ecosan technologies (designs) which are being promoted and used in 
various areas in the developed and developing world. These ecosan designs range from simple 
squat or seat urine diverting to modern urine diverting toilets (Winblad et al, 2004;Morgan, 
2004; www.wost-man-ecology.se) and can be categorised as dry, less flushing urine diverting 
and non dehydrating (composting) ecosan toilets (for example Figures 3). In Uganda, through 
the Directorate Water Development, a new national strategy for promotion of ecosan toilets as 
alternative sanitation facilities is in the final stages of inauguration. The arrangement of the 
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design for any given area, among other factors, depends on the population density, cost, 
environmental conditions, responsible organizations and intended use of the nutrients in urine 
and faecal matter (e.g. in Drangert, 2004; Cordell, 2005). In this study focus is put on dry 
urine diverting toilets (UDT) which are being implemented in the study area - Kampala, 
Uganda. In dry urine diverting toilets, there are two outlets and two collection systems. One 
outlet is for urine and the second is for faecal matter. Urine and faecal matter are not mixed 
but collected separately. Urine is collected in a plastic urine container (20 litre jerry can). It 
can either be used immediately or stored for a short time and may be diluted with water before 
being used as fertilizer. The faecal matter is collected in the faecal matter chamber/vault and 
sanitised by drying and adding ash, in some areas lime, soil or other bulking material after 
every use. In order to quicken the sanitisation process of pathogen destruction, reduce odour, 
and increase pH and not to attract flies. The dry urine diverting design is also constructed with 
two faecal matter vaults. One is used at a time and if the first vault is filled up, sufficient ash 
or lime, soil or other bulking material is added and closed to allow more sanitisation processes 
to take place for about six months before the sanitised faecal matter is removed. During that 
time, the second vault is used and by the time it is filled up, the sanitised faecal matter in the 
first vault is ready for use as fertilizer or can be taken for secondary treatment before being 
used as fertilizer. The process continues hence one does not need extra space to construct a 
new toilet, which reduces surface and underground water contamination. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Figure 3: Designs of urine diverting toilets: On the left a toilet fitted with squat pan 
commonly used in Uganda (field study) and in the centre fitted with seat pan used in other 
areas (Morgan, 2004) and on the right is one of the designs used in some parts (eco-villages) 
of Sweden (www.wost-man-ecology.se).  
 
Thus sanitation is aimed to improve human health so is ecological sanitation. Therefore 
argued in the peri urban context, in ecosan toilet human health is considered first as it recycles 
nutrients which contaminate the surrounding and cause ill-health to people. The nutrients can 
be used to support and improve urban agriculture production. In that nutrient recirculation 
will reduce on the contamination of urban water sources and outbreak of water related 
diseases. It can also help improve on waste management if the kitchen organic matter is 
mixed with the faecal matter when emptying the toilet vault (Niwagaba, 2005) to reduce on 
the unnecessary dumping waste. 
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2.4 The need for ecological sanitation in peri urban areas 
 
Ecological sanitation provides a better sanitation option than conventional systems for peri 
urban areas largely inhabited by the poor (e.g. Rockström et al., 2005). Due to the fact that it 
attempts to address a number of problems faced such as outbreak of infectious disease, 
pollution and as well prevent environmental degradation by containing, sanitizing and reuse 
of urine and faeces. It can also be used in different cultural settings. Ecological sanitation 
helps to recover and recycle the nutrients for plant growth (Esrey et al., 2001; Rockström et 
al., 2005). Therefore from the definition of ecological sanitation it is important to explore the 
possibilities for ecological sanitation in Uganda more so in the peri urban areas.  
 
By adoption of ecosan toilets in the peri urban areas will prevent contamination of the 
underground and surface water sources from seepage from pit latrines and leakage from the 
sewer pipes, flooding of the pit latrines during rainy seasons (Rockström et al., 2005). As 
these peri urban areas are mainly in wetlands with high water table, frequently flooded and 
instead people dig few meters and have their pit latrines raised up in order to prolong its usage 
for some time. But when it rains these toilets are flooded and the faeces are mixed in the 
storm water resulting into outbreak of sanitation related disease such as cholera (The Monitor, 
December 9, 2006). 
 
In case the kitchen organic matter can be mixed with the faecal matter when emptying the 
toilet vault (Niwagaba, 2005). This can reduce on the costs involved in the solid waste 
management (e.g. KCC) as there are inadequate financial resources to cope with the 
increasing amount of wastes produced by the rapidly growing population (Sally, 1994; The 
New Vision, June 5, 2006). More in these peri urban areas where there is inappropriate solid 
waste disposal services. 
 
According to Drangert (2004), dense population coupled with congested housing structures 
can influence the type of sanitation arrangement in any household. He further asserts that the 
backyard space available between houses and plot size can influence the potential for reuse of 
nutrients in urban agriculture. With ecological sanitation it is possible to use sanitised urine 
and faecal matter as they contain a lot of plant nutrients that can be use in agricultural fields to 
enhance food production (Esrey et al, 2001). Artificial fertilizers are expensive and their use 
is minimal as most people can not afford to purchase them. Therefore with ecological 
sanitation provides cheap fertilizers/soil conditioners to every individual especially - in this 
case to the people who can not afford the artificial fertilizers. It is also noted that sanitised 
urine and faecal matter contain a lot of nutrients which can be utilised as fertilizers (Esrey et 
al., 1998; Winblad et al., 2004). Some of the nutrients (phosphorous) due to over exploitation 
are threatened to depletion so if ecosan approaches are used not only in Uganda but 
worldwide then the finite resources will be conserved (Ecosanres, 2005) and nutrients availed 
to plants at low costs.  

2.5 Perception about sanitation  
 
It is often thought that sanitation and hygiene improvement are fundamental to good health 
and dignity (WSP, 2004). The degree of acceptability of any sanitation technology in a 
community, measured by the willingness to adopt or invest in, determines its potential use 
(WSP 2005). Drangert, (2004) states that acceptance of a sanitation system depends on how 
individuals in a given community perceive smell and appearance of faecal matter.  Mukherjee, 
(2000) states that demand in sanitation is a complex issue which encompasses knowledge, 
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beliefs and behaviors connected with the sanitation facilities. The assessment of real demand 
for sanitation requires more than the willingness to pay or construct sanitation facilities. It 
also involves change of hygiene behaviors. It is further argued that demand for sanitation is 
more appropriately defined as the desire to change behaviors backed by willingness to pay for 
that change. Payment is influenced by a number of factors including affordability, kind, effort 
and time invested in making, maintaining and sustaining changes in habits (Mukherjee, 2000; 
Pickford, 1994). Hence, it’s important to learn about and compare the perception about 
sanitation and hygiene facilities at household, community and official levels. 
 
According to EcoSanRes (2005), cost effective ecosan technologies can be adapted for both 
developed and developing countries. The various ecological sanitation technologies role vary 
in accordance to geography, economy and culture and so on. But with the sole aim of 
achieving human health benefits through hygienic behavior and improved sanitation facilities, 
at the same time ensure environmental protection and nutritional benefit to the people through 
re-use of nutrients in agriculture (WSP, 2005). However, it is argued that changes in technical 
arrangements often have influence upon culture with the presumption that culture analysis in 
most cases indicates the unknown with distrust, since a combination of a technical 
arrangement with culture has unpredictable consequences (Ketola 2001, in Krantz, 2005). 

2.6 Cultural beliefs about sanitation 
 
More often than not it is believed that cultural beliefs have a strong impact on sanitation in 
that in some instances people would be uncomfortable talking about sanitation issues (e.g. in 
Drangert, 1997). It is believed that each society has its own way of dealing with sanitation 
which varies with age, gender, marital status, education level, religion, locality, income and 
physical capacity (Tanner, 1995 in Drangert, 1997). Hence, Drangert, (2004) indicates that 
perception of urine and faecal matter reuse vary considerably from one society to another and 
culture, economy and urban/rural population pattern as well gender influence how people 
perceive human excrement, arrangements and the devices for managing faeces and urine. 
However he believes those views do change when people migrate to urban areas. WHO 
(2006) indicates that well off communities with no previous contact with excreta frequently 
oppose its use for fear of possible health risks, environmental issues, odour problems and 
possible decreases in their property values. Hussain et al., (2001) shows that the situation is 
different in some poor areas with lack of labour opportunities, reuse of excreta can be one 
way to improve the living standards by increasing their incomes as well contributing to food 
security. Yet, Barry (2004) reports from some projects in Africa that people are poor and they 
are not reusing urine and faecal matter which are instead being disposed in pit latrines. This 
may be attributed to reluctance or not available space for such usage. However, it is also 
noted that even in some areas where sophisticated excreta treatment processes will be used 
and effective health risks minimized, negative perception can affect sanitation acceptance 
(WHO, 2006). 
 
Winblad et al., (2004) argues that the principles underlying ecological sanitation are not new 
in most parts in the world. These sanitation systems based on ecological principles have been 
used for hundreds of years in different parts of the world and cultural settings. Ecological 
sanitation systems are still widely used in some parts of East and South-East Asia. In 
developed countries this option was at one time neglected in favour of unenvironmentally 
friendly flush-and-discharge systems. However, with the growing realization that the linear 
conventional sewerage systems are unsustainable there is now a revitalization of interest in 
the ecological sanitation approaches. On the other hand, in areas where these sanitation 
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systems based on ecological principles seem to be new in Africa there are inconsistencies in 
perceptions of the functioning of systems which can be associated to the diversity in culture. 

2.7 Reuse of urine and faecal matter 
 
The challenge to feed today’s growing population is largely dependent on how we use the 
available resources without degradation or pollution.  Reuse of urine and faecal matter can be 
one good way to improve soil fertility to increase food production (Guzha et al., 2005). It is 
also minimizes on surface and underground water pollution.  Urine and faecal matter contain 
plant nutrients which are cheap and readily available. Artificial fertilizers can not be afforded 
by most of the peasants in developing countries that’s why closing the loop alternatives are 
being explored to ensure sustainable use of resources.  
 
Unlike faecal matter, people generally seem not to have strong reactions to reuse of urine as 
fertilizer. The stench of urine is regarded to be strong but fades away once mixed in the soil 
(Drangert, 2004; Kvarnström et al, 2006). It is argued that spreading of urine in the garden 
should be extended close to and or directly onto the soil. Proper application procedures such 
as the use of closed containers; urine applied close to the soil, and quickly mixed in the soil 
are followed, it will help to minimize the smell effect (Kvarnström et al., 2006). 
 
Various kinds of socio-cultural responses to the use of untreated excreta have come up 
ranging from abhorrence through disaffection and indifference to predilection. In Europe, 
America and Africa, the reuse of faecal matter is generally regarded with disaffection, in 
some instance apathy or not accepted (WHO, 2006). In such circumstances, it is sometimes 
believed that human excrements especially faecal matters are disgusting substances which 
should be kept away from the senses of sight and smell. Even the size of area to be applied 
should be limited. The products fertilized with raw excreta are regarded as tainted or defiled 
in some way (WHO, 2006; Bijleveld, 2003).  In some religious societies such as the Islamic 
societies, direct contact with excreta is abhorred because in their teachings, excreta are 
regarded as containing impurities (najassa). In that the use of human excreta would not be 
accepted unless the impure substances are removed or treated. For example thermophilic 
composting which produces a humus-like substance that has no visual or odorous connection 
with fresh faecal matter (WHO, 2006). In some cultures use or handling of faecal matter has 
been codified into concepts of “Clean” and “Unclean”. For example in the Hindu society, a 
certain category of people do not want to be associated with faecal matter not even his/her 
own as they can be perceived as unclean and any one touching the faecal matter is considered 
to be unclean. In that society, only dalit people are supposed to handle human excreta and to 
clean the toilets (Winblad et al., 2004).  
 
However, the belief of unclean is not the same in other parts of the world. For example, in 
some Asian countries, reuse of faecal matter is not regarded with disaffection or apathy. The 
faecal matter is considered a valuable resource used as fertilizer in gardens and or fish ponds 
(Winblad et al., 2004). It is further argued that in the rural areas of China, it is normal for one 
to talk about faeces, smell and handle the feacal matter (Drangert, 1997). In Indonesia, 
untreated human excreta are used to fertilize fish ponds. To them it is believed that human 
faecal matter is diluted by the pond water as the water flows from one pond to another. 
Therefore the water is considered pure (tahur) and so the practice is religiously accepted 
(WHO, 2006). 
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Reuse of human excrement have for centuries been used as soil manure in some societies. In 
Asia, composting of human and animal excreta used as fertilizer has been an old practiced. In 
China, for example, it has been carried out for thousands of years. In Japan, reuse of urine and 
faecal matter started in the 12th century (Esrey et al., 1998, Winblad et al., 2004, Rockström, 
2005).  It is argued that use of human excreta is in social accord with the traditions of 
frugality in China and Japan (WHO, 2006) and reflects a deep ecological as well as economic, 
appreciation of the dependent relationship between soil fertility and human wastes. But it is 
also argued that such practices were appreciated due to the need to feed a large populace 
living in the continent. In Europe reuse of urine and faecal matter started in 18th century 
(Tingsten 1911, in Höglund 2001). In Sweden, a leading promoter of ecosan approaches, 
reuse of urine and faecal matter also started in 18th century, where latrine products were 
mixed with peat and used as fertilizer. By the 19th century, it is said that urine was stored and 
used as a detergent for washing clothes in Denmark (Hansen 1928, in Drangert 1998). In 
Africa though, the practice used not to be a thing of discussion. Faecal matter in the filled up 
pits is regarded as fertilizers in that trees  and banana plants are some times planted on the old 
pits in that its believed that they can grow well (Morgan, 2004). It is further argued that 
sometimes seeds can germinate in the old pits for instance green vegetables such as “dodo”, 
tomatoes and pumpkins (ibid). 
 
The handling and reuse of all different types of waste products with human or animal origins 
involve hygiene risks whether human urine and faecal matter are reused directly, diluted in 
wastewater (treated or untreated), or a constituent of sewage sludge used in agriculture, 
enteric pathogens will be present and able to cause infections by ingestion of the waste 
products or by consumption of crops that have been fertilized (Cooper and Oliveri, 1998 in 
Höglund, 2001). However the health concerns related to reuse of urine and faecal matter have 
been dealt with by a number of organizations. Since Sweden is exploring more on the ecosan 
sanitation, Stockholm Environment Institute (Ecosanres) came up with recommendations 
(framework) on the safe use of urine and faecal matter with minimal health and environmental 
risks. In the framework highlights the following main issues. These include proper storage 
and treatment; primary handling, collection and transport; proper fertilizing techniques; and 
crop restrictions (Schönning, 2004). World Health Organisanition (WHO) revised its 
guidelines on safe use of wastewater in agriculture and aquaculture. Now the recently 
published guidelines include the measures for safe use of human excreta and grey water 
(WHO, 2006). These guidelines, in addition to minimize on human health risks, also present 
socio-cultural, environmental and economic information for proper and safe use of 
wastewater, excreta and grey water. More information is well explained in WHO guidelines. 
These guidelines are geared towards protection of human health for both the users and the 
consumers.  
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3.  METHODS AND MATERIALS 
 
The perceptions towards ecological sanitation (UDT) within the peri urban areas of Kampala 
were studied using household interview, focus group discussions and observation. The study 
was based on a sample of 77 respondents of which 40 were household representatives, 6 key 
informants (i.e. area local leaders, KCC workers and project extension workers) and 31 focus 
group participants. The field study was carried out for a period of four weeks from late June 
to end of July, 2006. Data collection commenced by conducting interviews, followed by focus 
group discussions and ended with key informants interviews. 

3.1 Selection of site 
 
The study was carried out in one of the peri urban areas of Kampala, in central division - 
Kamwokya II parish (Figure 2, pg 6). It is a low lying area mainly in a reclaimed wetland 
with high water table, characterised by congestion of houses and poor sanitation conditions.   
The area is divided into several zones and has some 30,000 residents (Per. Comm. with the 
Parish Chief). The area is inhabited by people from different parts of the country and different 
religious affiliation. Most of the residents in the area are poor and low income earners. 
  
This area was also selected because a three year ecosan pilot project through KCC was first 
implemented there. It was sponsored by Swedish International Development Agency (Sida). 
The project was implemented in this area to improve the standards of the disadvantaged 
people living in the peri urban areas of Kampala. It was also aimed at developing appropriate 
ecosan solutions for Kampala as well as prepares for large scale implementation and 
strengthening of institutional framework. During the project implementation, 40 UDTs were 
piloted in Kamwokya II parish. The toilets were given out on first come first serve basis to 
residents who requested for the toilet through the project parish coordinator. The beneficiaries 
paid a small fee (reported in findings, pg 24) because the toilets were subsidised by the 
project. 

3.2 Household interviews and selection of respondents 
 
Interviews were used to collect data, since it is commonly known and the interviewer is able 
to get clarifications by probing more on certain issues which may not clearly be answered 
(Bolt and Cairncross, 2004).  It may also generate interesting discoveries (Boot and 
Cairncross, 1993). Interviews function well when respondents are interested in being 
interviewed (Krantz 2005).  
 
A sample of 40 households was selected. During the field study, it was found that 11 
household respondents had functional urine diverting toilets, 19 had incomplete toilets. The 
selection was done by requesting KCC to provide list of names of residents with urine 
diverting toilets. The names of the sampled household respondents were selected randomly 
from the list that was provided. To get views from residents with no UDT, 10 households 
were selected without urine diverting toilets. Household interviews were conducted by 
visiting the sampled households in the community. This was done with assistance of a guide 
from the study area to locate the household respondents’ homes. In cases where the household 
head or landlord was not present, any adult in the sampled household was interviewed. Data 
was collected using a structured questionnaire comprising both open-ended and close-ended 
questions (See Appendix i). Questions from the questionnaire were read out to the respondent. 
The respondent’s responses to the questions were then recorded in spaces provided in the 
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questionnaire. For open ended questions, the respondent was at liberty to give multiple 
answers and also to bring to discussion other issues he/she thought are relevant to the 
questions. While close ended questions necessitated the respondents to rank, accept by 
indicating either yes or no answers. Each household interview took about 1½ – 2 hours, 
including an introduction of the study and the researcher, interview of the respondent, and 
visit to the toilet facility.  
 
The interview method turned out to be feasible as there were no communication problems. 
The questions were stated in the local language Luganda in case the respondents felt more 
comfortable than speaking in English. However, some respondents were not willing to give 
information or be interviewed because they were busy at their work place while others were 
simply not interested because they have been interviewed several times by other researchers 
and that they have not seen any changes as a result. This necessitated a lot of convincing 
explanations by the interviewer to let those respondents accept to be interviewed. 

3.3 Focus group discussion and selection of members 
 
Four focus group discussions were conducted to get insight about the people’s perception 
towards urine diverting toilets, norms, beliefs and behaviors. The reason for conducting focus 
group discussions was to check information already gathered from individual households and 
also get more information on some questions which seemed not to be answered clearly.  
Altogether, 31 members participated, and they were selected with the help of the parish 
development coordinator who passed onto the message to participants.  There were no 
restrictions on the standard number of participants in each group as there was uncertainty of 
getting the required number of participants. The participants included those with and without 
urine diverting toilets, members from the local parish leaders. Two focus group discussions 
were held with men and women kept separately. This was intended to let each separate group 
discuss freely without restraint. Unlike in the households’ interviews where the respondents 
were asked specific questions, the respondents in the focus group discussion were given a 
topic and discussed it among themselves to generate information. The researcher acted as a 
moderator to help control the discussions. These were conducted with the help of guiding 
questions which formed the basis of the discussion (See Appendix ii). About 2 hours were 
used for each focus group discussion. 
 
The advantage of focus group discussion is that it motivates the respondents to look at their 
own community in new ways and elicit action. More importantly the participants are provided 
the opportunity to articulate their voices in the discussion. It also generates more information 
as each participant involved is given opportunity to give his/her views and as well check each 
other during discussion (Bolt and Cairncross, 2004). However, due to some unavoidable 
circumstances and logistic problems it was difficult to gather the people as they anticipated 
that they will get some reward. People turned up in big numbers the first time, but in the 
following meetings, few people showed up. They gave reasons that they were busy looking 
for work in order to support their families.  

3.4 Key informant interviews 
 
Six key respondents were interviewed, two workers from Kampala City Council (KCC), two 
project extension workers and two local area leaders. Purposive sampling was used to select 
key respondents from (KCC) who are directly involved in implementation of the project, as 
well as project workers running day to day work and area local leaders. It was assumed that 
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these key informants are more knowledgeable on the subject being investigated since they are 
directly involved in planning and implementation of the project. Key informant interviews 
were conducted with the aim of gathering information mainly about the government’s role, 
challenges faced in the implementation of urine diverting toilets and also information about 
attitude/perception of the people. This was done with help of interview guide, which was 
formulated comprising open-ended questions (See Appendix i). Each interview took one and 
half hours. 

3.5 Field observation 
 
Field observations were carried out simultaneously with the household interview exercise. It 
was carried out to see the kind of sanitation facilities used within the community, the design 
of urine diverting toilets, their management and the general sanitation (solid waste 
management, drainage) within the area. This method was made possible during each 
household’s respondent interview as the researcher requested to have access to the sanitation 
facility in the household. Photographs of the toilet facility present were taken to show the 
type, design and general situation of the facility. This helped to relate to some information 
collected in interviews. This method was used because one can get accurate behavioral 
information which is not easily provided in an interview, as well as physical state of subject 
matter being studied. It was also time-saving and minimized costs since it was done during 
household interviews.  

3.6 Data analysis 
 
Information from the interviews was assigned different numeric codes for the various multiple 
responses to ease the analysis process. Descriptive statistics (i.e. percentages) were derived. 
The information collected from focus group discussions and key informant interviews was 
grouped into themes.  
 
The literature review of project reports, related literature from library texts and records, 
publications of other people who have done research on related subject of study in other areas 
in the world gave a framework for the data analysis.  
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4.  STUDY FINDINGS 
 
The presentation of findings starts with information on field observations and sanitation 
characteristics, and then people’s perception about urine diverting toilets and reuse of urine 
and faecal matter. Lastly, the challenges the respondents faced during the implementation 
process are discussed and leading to suggested strategies to improve on the adoption. 

4.1 General views on sanitation characteristics 
To attract and ensure respondents gain trust and confidence in the subject of investigation, it 
was pertinent to start by asking about the changes that have occurred in the area during the 
past twenty years. A number of changes indicate some improvement in sanitation conditions 
(Table 2). 
 
Table 2: Sanitation changes during the past 20 years, n=72 
_____________________________________________________________ 
Category label                                                   Percentage 

              (%) 
_____________________________________________________________ 
Sanitation is improving                                    33.3 
Flying toilets reduced                         15.3 
Poor sanitation increased                                    15.3 
Stagnant water                                                     15.3 
Many projects constructed toilets                                 6.9 
Drainage channel constructed                                                      5.6         
Flying toilets still used                                                        4.2       
Many people have toilets                                                        2.8       
No water before                                                               1.4 
Total responses                                            100 
____________________________________________________________ 
‘n’ represents the total number of cases of the multiple responses. 
 
Some responses show many people have access to toilets; projects have constructed 
communal toilets and some drainage channels.  However, 15 % still maintain that the 
sanitation has deteriorated and they believe that a lot would have to been done (e.g. 
construction of more toilets, more drainage channels and solid waste disposal practices) to 
improve the general sanitation conditions in the area. They argued that in the 80’s when there 
were still few inhabitants the sanitation conditions were better as people had toilets – no 
flying toilets and no prevalence of stagnant water, but the increase in population has led to 
such habits of use of flying toilets.  
 
The household size is on average 4-5 persons (UBOS, 2002), but the number of people using 
a single toilet may be far larger. It was found out that in situations for example where there 
are tenants, the landlord families were sharing sanitation facilities with several other 
households depending on the number of housing structures the landlord owns. From 
observation during the study, some scattered faeces were observed behind some houses and 
polythene bags (flying toilets) dumped in drainages channels, which can be explained by lack 
of sanitation facility. This is obvious with those households who indicated that they use 
communal VIP latrine, share with neighbours because they can not go to the neighbours’ or a 
distance to communal VIP late in the night.  
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It was also observed that solid waste disposal is a menace in the area. The respondents 
indicated that solid waste collecting container provided by KCC is only available along the 
main road and for the households far away in most cases find it hard to dispose their solid 
wastes in the waste collecting container. The households without access to KCC solid waste 
collecting container normally dispose of solid wastes any where in drainage channels, behind 
the houses and toilet structures (Figure 4 and 5). It was reported that solid wastes dumped in 
drainage channels result into blockage of water flow creating pools of stagnant water. Such 
unhygienic conditions are the leading causes of sanitation related diseases such as cholera, 
diarrhoea and at the same time have turned out to be breeding grounds for mosquitoes causing 
malaria to the community. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Figure 4 (left): Stagnant water due to poor drainage channel and waste blockage. 
 
Figure 5 (right): Poor solid waste disposal behind housing structures. 
 
All the interviewed households indicated that there is discussion going on in the area 
concerning sanitation issues. The respondents mentioned that the discussion is about ecosan 
toilets, encouraging every household or landlords to have sanitation facility for their tenants 
and proper solid waste disposal to improve the sanitary conditions in the area. When asked 
about what people mainly initiated these discussions, all the respondents during household 
interviews reported that it is being promoted by the officials from KCC implementing ecosan 
pilot project sponsored by Sida. In addition, respondents regardless of whether one had urine 
diverting toilet or not indicated that the centre of discussion in regard to technical 
arrangements is about construction of urine diverting toilets because of its many advantages, 
functions and given the environmental and physical conditions of the area (high water table, 
congestion etc). However, the respondents also indicated that before the ecosan pilot project, 
some NGOs e.g. Concern worldwide and community based organisations like Kachepa, 
KCCC, COOP and Good Hope were and still are active in the general sanitation awareness 
with in the community. They further indicated that some communal VIP toilets were 
constructed in the area before introduction of ecosan toilets but the people’s concern is about 
the unsanitary conditions in those communal VIP latrines and the facilities are a distance from 
some households. Similar views were also reported during focus group discussions. 
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4.2 Sanitation arrangements 
 
It was observed that the sanitation facilities accessible by the people in the community are 
communal VIP, raised pit latrines and urine diverting toilets. Out of the 40 households 
interviewed, 20 of the responses indicated that they have urine diverting toilets, 6 of responses 
stated that they use communal VIP latrines and 14 use raised pit latrines (Figure 8). At the 
beginning of the study, 2 households had their ecosan toilets in use and towards the end of 
field study 9 more households had also started using their facilities. Giving a total of 11 
households that indicated they use ecosan toilets. This was observed during the household 
interviews (Figure 6). The majority of the people interviewed had adopted ecosan sanitation 
facilities though most of the facilities were not yet in use. Those respondents were then 
requested to show the toilet facility in use and as well as urine diverting toilet under 
construction. The latter households are still using their old pit latrines, communal VIP latrines 
or others sharing with neighbours. 
 
The respondents were not reluctant to talk about conditions of their toilets, faecal matter and 
general sanitation. This may partly be due to awareness campaigns conducted before the 
project implementation. The respondents were asked whether they have knowledge and 
experience how to use ecosan facilities, a majority (85 %) of the respondents vehemently 
answered yes. Only 10 % of the respondents indicated not having enough knowledge and 
experience to use ecosan facilities and 5 % had no response. The arguments given in favour of 
yes were that the respondents had attended the community seminars about urine diverting 
toilets which were conducted by officials from KCC. In addition, the respondents 
acknowledged getting practical knowledge and experience when they visited some 
demonstration areas in (Kabale, Kisoro districts) where ecosan toilets were already in use. 

 
The Figure 6 shows a well finished pilot 
urine diverting toilet with an aeration vent 
pipe. It also shows the type and design of the 
squatting pan being used in the area. The 
paint is KCC colour show that the toilets 
were constructed with the help of KCC. The 
lady is the landlord and one of the first 
adopters of urine diverting toilets from the 
pilot project. It can also be observed from the 
photo that the toilet is well maintained.  She 
is satisfied with the toilet because it is hers 
and near. 

Figure 6: Completed urine diverting toilet in use and owner adds ash in faecal matter 
chamber. 
 
 



 23

4.3 Respondents’ views about urine diverting toilets   

4.3.1 Reasons for adoption of urine diverting toilets 
 
The majority of the respondents (70 %) indicated that it was the responsibility (household 
head or landlord) to choose the urine diverting toilet (UDT) and decide the location to 
construct the toilet. This is well in line with the guidelines stated in the national sanitation 
policy which requires every household to decide, provide and maintain his/her own sanitation 
facility. However, some respondents reported that they did not participate in choosing the 
toilet or deciding where to construct it, because they are tenants. The location of household 
ecosan toilets were mainly influenced by limited space available within their squeezed plots 
(Figure 7). Some households reported that they could not afford to dig new pit latrines for fear 
for the toilet to subside as it would be close to old one. On the other hand, other households 
still think that the toilet is supposed to be located outside the house. Their arguments were 
attributed to the small size of their houses for a toilet to be constructed indoors and the fact 
that the toilet is shared by not less than two households.  
 
Findings from household interviews show that the main reasons for UDT adoption are the 
small plots people own with no or little space available and congested housing structures 
(Table 3). The respondents argued that since UDTs are permanent, constructed once and 
require little space, that it was possible to construct the toilets with in the space available on 
their plots.  They further indicated that they opted for urine diverting toilets because they are 
easy to manage when they get filled up compared to ordinary pit latrines which in most cases 
have to be abandoned when full, for a new one.  

Table 3: Reasons for adoption and location of urine diverting toilets, n=38 
_________________________________________________________  
Responses                         Percentage 

        (%) 
_________________________________________________________  
Limited space                                                  44.7 
Had no toilet before                                                         23.7      
Privacy                                                            10.5      
Supposed to be outside                                                          7.9 
Because of its function                                          5.3 
Got idea from neighbours (design)                                 5.3             
Pit latrine could get full quickly                        2.6 
Total responses                                            100 
________________________________________________________ 
‘n’ represents number of cases of the multiple responses. 
 
From Table 3, some of respondents chose urine diverting toilets because they had no 
sanitation facility before, which has probably contributed to unhygienic disposal of faeces 
such as flying toilets. The study findings also show that some respondents adopted urine 
diverting toilets because of their desire to have the new technology (design) while others 
needed to have privacy (don’t want to share with) and convenience. Similar considerations of 
privacy and convenience were reported for example by (Mukherjee, 2000; Barry, 2004). The 
respondents argued that they were tired of walking to and dissatisfied with the unsanitary 
conditions in shared communal VIP latrines. Some landlords among the respondents reported 
that they no longer want to share a toilet with the tenants. They argued that ecosan toilet will 
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be used only by their family members. They also indicated that the toilet is easier to maintain 
as not many people use or will use it.  Other respondents adopted the toilets because their pit 
latrines are raised and are only dug few metres deep due to high water table which makes 
them to get filled up quickly, which is not the case with urine diverting toilets. 
 
Similar reasons were also revealed in focus group discussions. In addition, the focus group 
participants also reasoned that most people had no toilets and even others whose pit latrines 
were filled up or in bad conditions as it was risky to their life. During the rainy season their 
pit latrines would be flooded and faecal matter overflow mixing in the storm water which in 
turn results into out break of diseases. It was reported that some people got interested after 
being taught about the advantages of ecosan toilet to pit latrines. Also during the discussions, 
one of the participants reported she constructed urine diverting toilet using her financial 
resources – no project subsidies. She argued that although she did not live in the project 
implementation area, in addition to no toilet and very limited space that was left on her plot, 
had admired ecosan toilets in the neighbouring parish (Kamwokya II). 
 
Some participants reported that they adopted urine diverting toilets because they require 
relatively low costs for construction as there is no need to construct a new one when it is full 
and emptying of the vault and urine container can be done by any household member hence 
no cost for emptying. During the study, respondents were asked how much contribution 
(mainly money) they would be willing to pay/invest to construct ecosan toilet. The majority of 
the respondents indicated that they are willing to pay the same amount approximately 55 $1 as 
during the project implementation. However, this amount of money is simply not enough to 
construct a standard urine diverting toilet. Besides, respondents reported that ecosan facilities 
offer many functions (i.e. income generation through selling sanitized urine and faecal matter) 
than ordinary latrines.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Figure 7: Incomplete urine diverting toilet                 Figure 8: A raised pit latrine. 
 constructed in front of the main house.  

                                                 
1 One US $ was equivalent to 1845 Uganda shillings by the time of fieldwork  
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4.3.2 Sanitation of preference 
 
Regarding the sanitation facility the households preferred amongst the sanitation 
arrangements available in the community, the options included urine diverting, pit latrine and 
communal VIP. A majority (82.5 %) of the respondents indicated urine diverting toilet were 
their sanitation facility of preference, while a small number 7.5 % preferred pit latrine and 10 
% had no response. For the respondents who indicated pit latrines and those with no response 
they argued that they had no urine diverting toilet, some had not yet started using their toilet 
as they were not completed.  The reasons for preferring a urine diverting toilet were improved 
privacy, convenience, little smell if properly maintained, minimum space and no need of 
costly cesspool emptier to empty the pit latrine. They argued that it is possible to retrieve any 
valuable (wallet, money, identity card etc) in case it fell inside the faecal matter 
chamber/vault. Also during the household interviews, one of the respondents argued that: 
“Ecosan toilet is good and I like it because it is constructed near the house, one can go to 
toilet even when it’s raining. It is raised and can not be flooded like a pit latrine and when 
defecating, the dirty water from the pit hole splashes on you”. 
 
The respondents further indicated that they prefer a urine diverting toilet which does not use 
bucket or sack i.e. a double vaults/chambers design. The respondents argued that they do not 
want to frequently replace the bucket whenever it is full, unlike in the double vaults a stick is 
used to spread the faeces. Also most respondents reported that they would like their toilet 
constructed outside the house because they serve more than one family. Others indicated that 
they would like it outside next to the bathroom and a few would like it inside the house. Those 
who would like the toilet indoors considered issues of sickness when the patient can not 
manage to walk outside. 
 
Even the respondents who had no urine diverting toilet preferred it to other sanitation 
facilities in the community. Out of 10 respondents interviewed without UDT, 4 indicated that 
they would prefer UDT. They also expressed similar views with those respondents who had 
adopted ecosan toilets.  
 
Cross tabulation was performed to determine whether respondents’ preference for various 
sanitation options was affected by gender. Results reveal that respondents’ preference for 
various sanitation options is not affected by gender (Table 4). 

Table 4: Sanitation of preference by gender, n=100 
_____________________________________________________ 
Facility       Male    Female 
        (%)        (%) 
_____________________________________________________ 
Ecosan         92        91 
Pit latrine           8          9 
Total                                          100                 100 
_____________________________________________________ 
 
It can be argued that this high interest in the UDT is due to the fact that they are considered a 
viable sanitation option to solve some of their community’s problems i.e. avoid ground water 
contamination due to high water table, improved privacy etc. Both sex in their separated 
discussions had similar views as those which were mentioned during households interviews as 
already indicated.  
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4.3.3 Expectations of urine diverting toilet 
 
Trying to understand people’s attitude and practices about ecosan facilities, the people were 
asked about their expectations of the urine diverting toilet they would be satisfied with. Two 
thirds indicated that they prefer a toilet which is rarely emptied, one third indicated a toilet 
which is odourless and 10 % would be satisfied with a toilet if it is both rarely emptied and 
odourless.  In the focus group discussions, a majority of participants preferred a toilet which is 
odourless. The Muslims, in addition to the toilet which is odourless, also reported that they 
would be satisfied with provision for anal cleansing in their toilet. They reported that toilets 
they own now have no provision for anal cleansing. They indicated that sometimes they are 
forced to cleanse in the urine bowl as an alternative. 

4.3.4 Improving on sanitation 
 
During the household interviews respondents were asked who in household use the urine 
diverting toilet.  Eighty eight percent of the respondents indicated that all members plus the 
guests and tenants use the facility (Table 5). Only ten percent of the respondents indicated that 
only family members (landlord’s family only) will use the urine diverting toilet because they 
do not want to share the facility with the tenants. Some respondents reported that toilets will 
be used only by adults in the household, since there were no children in these household. Also 
in focus group discussion, most of the participants reported that all members, tenants and 
guests after being taught how to use the toilet will use it. This can partly be referred to ecosan 
basics, the dos and don’ts of urine diverting toilets. The respondents also reported that the 
toilets would help improve the sanitation conditions in the area as more residents replicate 
them. 
 
The respondents who had urine diverting toilets in use were also asked what they normally do 
when their visitors would like to use the toilet. Most respondents reported that they teach the 
visitors how to use the toilet i.e. the dos and don’ts. The respondents whose facilities were not 
yet in use also expressed readiness to teach their visitors how to use the toilet. Some 
respondents indicated that may be the visitors will use pit latrine since they now have two 
kinds of toilets. 

Table 5: Category of people using urine diverting toilet, n=34 
________________________________________________________ 
Category label   Percentage 

                                             (%) 
________________________________________________________ 
All members, tenants and guests        88 
Family members only                                9 
Adults                 3 
Total                                          100 
________________________________________________________ 
‘n’ represents number of households. 
 
It is seen from Table 5 that a majority of respondents reported that the toilets are used by all 
members of the household (children, adults and guests) and tenants. A few respondents 
reported that toilets are used by household members only. This could probably be explained 
that they need privacy as reported in the reasons for adoption. Thus, it can be concluded from 
the table that most of the residents in Kamwokya II parish are still sharing the toilets between 
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members. This could somehow be explained that a landlord may have more than three tenants 
and due to congestion it is not possible for each tenant to have his/her toilet instead have to 
share toilet.  

4.3.5 Perception about urine diverting toilets 
 
The study findings show that the overall perception of urine diverting toilets was positive 
especially those households whose structures were already in use. The household respondents 
were asked to describe the toilet by grade, and 55 % of the interviewed respondents reported 
that the toilets are good, 10 % indicated average while 35 % had no response. The 
respondents who had no response reported that they had not used the toilets because they were 
not ready and others did not have one.  The majority of respondents who were of the opinion 
that urine diverting toilets are good argued that they no longer need to walk to communal VIP 
and neighbours pit latrines. Others also argued that they have been in position to earn some 
money from selling urine (once). They also reported that they used the money to buy soap 
which they were using to wash their hands after visiting the toilet. However, it was not 
possible to determine whether they were using the soap for washing hands after visiting the 
toilets since no hand washing facility was observed around the toilets in the sampled 
households.  
 
The majority of the respondents who attached average grade to the toilets included Muslims 
(3). They argued that their urine diverting toilets have no provision for the anal cleansing 
which is problematic for their proper use of the toilet.  The respondents also indicated that 
delayed completion of some facilities contributed to average ranking as they argued that they 
had not yet used toilet to get familiar with its advantages. Those respondents whose ecosan 
toilets were yet to be completed indicated that they were demoralised by the slow progress of 
construction work. For instance, in the household interviews, one of the respondents had this 
to say:  
“I regrets why I adopted ecosan toilet……. if it was possible I would remove it and dig a pit 
latrine because it has taken years……they have not completed my structure yet I was among 
the first group of beneficiaries.”   
 
Such statements from the beneficiaries of any project tend to discourage would-be future 
beneficiaries who might think that similar circumstances may arise. However, those who 
might be willing to meet all the construction costs on their own can not be deterred by such 
delays.  
 
Results from household interviews reveal that 65 % of the respondents were of the opinion 
that people in the community like the urine diverting toilets. This implies that the attitudes 
have since changed from the earlier studies conducted (e.g. Ecosan baseline study report, 
2004) reported that people were worried about the availability of the bulking material (ash) 
which was not the case in this study. Also the respondents who had no urine diverting toilets 
expressed willingness to adopt the new technology since they have seen how the adopters are 
using them and the benefits being derived by some people who are already using the toilets 
i.e. sale of the urine, convenience.   
From focus group discussions, a majority of participants’ ranked the toilets as good and 5 of 
the participants ranked it very good. They reported similar arguments as those given for being 
good in the interviews (improved convenience and privacy). However, participants who had 
very good as response further reasoned that there is little or no smell if properly maintained 
and can not attract flies. Also during the group discussions, participants acknowledged that 
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residents in Kamwokya II parish like ecosan toilets. Some of the focus group participants with 
no urine diverting toilet reported that 
 “They respect the people who have ecosan toilets…to them it shows cleanliness”.  

4.3.6 Maintenance tasks 
 
The interviewed respondents (47 %) reported that everybody using the toilet is responsible to 
clean it, stick to adequate toilet hygiene, and ensure that bulking material (ash) is available in 
its container, spray sufficient ash after every use, not enter urine in faecal vault. Also, 
everybody can take part in emptying the urine container and faecal vault. They reported that 
young children are also taught to spray sufficient ash after they have used the toilet and those 
in their teens collect ash. Some respondents (15 %) reported that it is the household heads 
responsibility and another 15 % indicated that they will hire some one to empty the toilet 
vault and urine containers. For those respondents (23 %) who had no response probably it was 
because they had no urine diverting toilet. However, in addition to being everybody’s 
responsibility, the landlords and household heads (male or female) further argued that it is still 
their responsibility to check if sufficient ash is sprayed, no misplaced urine in the vault, 
cleaning the toilet and emptying is needed. Similar views were expressed in the focus group 
discussions. A general view from both interview and focus group respondents is that the 
landlords and household heads seem to have more responsibility for the management of the 
toilet. 

4.3.7 Attributes liked on urine diverting toilet 
 
The respondents were asked to mention some attributes they like most on their toilets. But 
because most respondents had not started using their facilities there was minimal responses 
obtained. However for those respondents whose toilet facilities were in use and even some 
whose toilets were not yet in use gave answers to this question. This can clearly be explained 
using the Table 6. 

Table 6: Attributes respondents liked most on urine diverting toilet, n=44 
__________________________________________________________ 
Responses                        Percentage 

                     (%) 
__________________________________________________________ 
Little smell if properly maintained                            22.7 
Convenience            15.9 
Raised up to be flooded         13.6 
Design                11.4 
Minimises on space                9.1 
Shows cleanliness               9.1 
Can generate income              6.8 
No maggots               4.5 
Reduces disease risks              4.5 
Reuse of urine and faecal matter         3.0 
Total                                  100 
__________________________________________________________ 
‘n’ represents total number of cases of multiple responses. 
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From Table 6, it is observed that the attribute residents in Kamwokya II parish like most on 
urine diverting toilets is that, if it is properly maintained by sufficient addition of ash and no 
misplaced urine enters the vault. The respondents also indicated that the toilets are convenient 
probably because they do not necessitate dig a new pit and the toilet structure can be attached 
to the main house, which enables households with little space to own a toilet. Some of the 
respondents like the toilets because they are raised and therefore can not be flooded by storm 
water, which make it suitable for households living in low lying areas. Another attribute 
respondents like about the toilets is that they do not breed maggots like in pit latrines to them 
it show a sign of cleanliness. They argued that the toilets can reduce spread of diseases such 
as diarrhoea and cholera. It can also be noted that the residents in Kamwokya II parish liked 
the toilets because they offer a possibility to generate some income if the market for the 
sanitised urine and faecal matter is developed. A few respondents like the toilets because they 
offer an opportunity to use the sanitized urine and faecal matter on their garden.  
 
However, the study also revealed that there are some difficulties associated with use of ecosan 
toilets. For instance, during household interviews, 36 % indicated that water enters in the 
toilet vault when cleaning the toilet floor, 27 % reported having no provision for anal 
cleansing for Muslims. Eighteen percent indicated that some individuals sometimes forget to 
spray ash after using the toilet, 9 % indicated that children play with the urine container and 
another 9 % indicated that urine containers get filled up quickly.  

4.3.8 Availability of information 
 
The interviewed respondents with UDT reported that in addition to the information acquired 
during seminars and field visits, the project also provided them with brochures and posters. 
When asked whether the information they acquired is enough to provide advice to people who 
would like to adopt ecosan toilets, 70 % reported having enough information. They argued 
that they were in part involved during the construction process of their facilities. Some 
respondents reported that they have at least shared the idea of ecosan toilet with their visitors 
as they ask questions regarding ecosan toilet: 
 “Where did you get this good design and who constructed the toilet for you?”  
Similar views were also expressed in the focus group discussions. However, these responses 
were mainly from those respondents who attended seminars and went for field visits. 

4.3.9 Respondents’ opinions for system improvement 
 
In regard to system improvement, a number of recommendations were suggested. A third of 
the households’ respondents suggested that they would prefer having a closed urine chamber 
just as the toilet vault. They argued that they are concerned about children playing with the 
jerry can and some malicious people can pierce the jerry can since the chain presently used 
can not sufficiently prevent such acts to happen. Twenty two percent suggested that they 
would prefer to have covers on squat-holes and preferably differentiated from each other for 
one to know the chamber which is currently being used especially with the double 
vaults/chamber. While 14 % suggested that the cooping around the squatting pan could be 
raised to prevent water enter in the vault when cleaning the toilet floor and 11 % suggested 
that the steps could be constructed in such a way that they are not steep. They argued that 
some people due to old age, disabilities, and small children and in some circumstances one is 
sick/weak can be problematic to access the toilet.  
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In addition, some respondents made individual suggestions for modifications they would like 
to have on their toilets in order to meet their preference. Among those 22 % (majority 
Muslims) suggested that they would like their toilets to have provision for anal cleansing 
since it is known that they use water to clean themselves after using the toilet. The toilets they 
posses currently have no provision for their anal cleansing. They indicated that sometimes 
they end up cleansing in the urine chamber as an alternative. However, some non-Muslims 
also reported that they would wish to have a provision for anal cleansing in their toilets in 
order to cater for Muslims visitors.  And a third of respondents suggested that they would like 
to have support stand on the steps to cater for the old and disabled people when walking on 
steps. Some 6 % wish to have seat-pan (like flush toilet, Figure 1) rather than the squat-pan. 
Their arguments for these individual suggestions were mainly due to religious reason and the 
physical body capability for some respondents. 

4.3.10 Reasons for no urine diverting toilet 
   
Out of the respondents interviewed with no urine diverting toilets, 27 % of the responses 
reported that they have little knowledge and some residents are still sceptical of its operation. 
While others, 18 % of the responses believe that the toilets are good for small households. In 
addition, 46 % indicated that they are tenants. They argued that they can not independently 
decide to construct the toilet without the landlord’s consent since they can at any time vacate 
the premises. Also 9 % of the responses indicated that there is still fear among the people as 
regards to maintenance tasks. The respondents reported that they think the toilets require a 
high degree of hygiene that one has to be committed. This can be explained that some people 
still have uncertainties in their hygiene behaviours. Just as pit and communal VIP latrines 
require proper hygiene and maintenance similar hygiene principles need to be transferred to 
urine diverting toilet. Thus, more awareness campaigns on behavioural change are still 
required. 

4.4 Reuse of urine and faecal matter 

4.4.1 Sanitized urine 
 
It was reported that urine and faecal matter are not used by the community as there is little 
space between the housing structure and in most cases no backyards which can be used for 
urban agriculture. When the respondents were asked what they normally do with the sanitized 
urine, 18 % of the responses indicated that KCC will collect it. The respondents argued that 
during the project implementation they were promised that KCC will provide the services for 
removing the sanitized urine from the community, 35 % indicated that farmer from the 
neighbouring (Kyanja) village will collect it. They also argued that if the farmers would buy 
sanitized urine then they will sell it to them. However, they also reported that farmers should 
collect it free of charge. Also some respondents 5 % reported that they will use the sanitized 
urine since they own gardens in the near by districts. A majority of the participants in the 
focus group discussions also had similar views but stressed a lot to have a designated area as a 
collecting centre for the sanitized urine. 
 
The study revealed that households whose toilets were functional had started to get worried as 
all the jerry cans that were provided were almost filled up and they had no where to dispose it. 
A few (3) respondents during the households interviews reported that they had sold urine once 
at an equivalent of $1 for each 20 litre jerry can. Sanitized urine was bought by Kawanda 
research institute and since it has been sold once, it is difficult to tell if further sells will be at 
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the same price. While some respondents asserted that if all the urine containers (jerry cans) 
are filled up and that they are unlikely to get people who need it even free of charge then they 
would pour the urine in the drainage channels. This would be risky and unhygienic practice as 
the smell of evaporating ammonia will pose a nuisance within the community. 

4.4.2 Faecal matter 
 
Generally from the observation there has not yet been any faecal matter disposal or reuse. It 
has not reached stage for emptying as the toilets which are functional have been used for less 
than 6 months, a short period to fill up the toilet vault. It was also reported during the 
household interviews. However, respondents (10 %) expressed when toilet vault is ready to be 
emptied and they get people (farmers) ready to buy the sanitized manure, they will sell it to 
them. A small number indicated that they will use the sanitized manure as fertilizer since they 
have their gardens in the near by districts. Barry (2004) in his study reported similar findings 
in Kenya. While 40 % of the responses indicated that the people have not yet got where to 
dispose of the faecal matter. Some argued that they have not filled the vault while others 
argued that they have not yet used the toilet.  Twenty three of responses indicated that when 
the faecal matter is due to be emptied they reported that KCC will provide the services to 
transport the manure either to the farmers or the central storage area. Those respondents with 
no response (25 %) reported that their toilets are not yet in use while others had no urine 
diverting toilets. Similar views were expressed during the focus group discussions. 

4.4.3 Solid waste disposal 
 
To find out how people manage their solid waste, the respondents were asked if they mix 
kitchen organic matter with faecal matter from toilet vault, 84 % of the respondents indicated 
that they do not mix. They argued that they have not yet had any emptying of the toilet vault 
and it is not a common practise for them to mix kitchen organic matter with faecal matter. 
They also indicated that kitchen organic matter is supposed to be dumped on the KCC 
garbage collecting skips. Some respondents (15 %) indicated that they would mix kitchen 
organic with faecal matter from the toilet vault but not on regular basis. There argument in 
favour of mixing was based on the knowledge obtained during the seminars and field visits 
that it is possible practice to mix kitchen organic matter with faecal matter when emptying the 
toilet vault as can improve on the solid waste management practices.  In addition, during the 
focus group discussions, even in the separated groups participants reported similar views. 
However, it can be observed that wastes are being dumped anywhere behind structures and in 
drainage channels which end up causing blockage especially those households without access 
to the garbage collecting skips (Figure 4 and 5). 

4.4.4 Cultural and religious beliefs about reuse of sanitized urine and faecal matter 
 
The majority (70 %) of the respondents indicated that there were not aware about cultural 
beliefs associated to reuse of urine and faecal matter (Table 7). The study revealed that there 
are arguments for and against use of toilets.  A quarter of the respondents in the households’ 
interviews (i.e. mainly people above age of 35 years) reported that in the past when they were 
still children if one defecated in open space used to associate with witchcraft. It was believed 
that if the rival person mixed the faeces with ash can lead to stomach upset. Other respondents 
reported that they used to hear that in some cultures pregnant women were not using toilets 
for fear to lose the baby. However, they reported that it is no longer the case today and that 
now they are living in town where such beliefs are not common.   Regarding religious beliefs 
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90 % of respondents during households’ interviews reported that they have never heard of any 
religion within their community against reuse of urine and faecal matter. The key informants 
and focus group participants also expressed similar views that there were no cultural or 
religious beliefs associated to reuse of urine and faecal matter as fertilizers in the gardens.  

Table 7: Responses to cultural and religious beliefs about reuse, n=40 
_______________________________________________________________ 
Responses                                    Cultural belief         Religious belief 
_______________________________________________________________ 

                  Percentage           Percentage 
                         (%)                 (%) 
           ________________      _________________  
No (never heard)                         70                 90 
Past used to associate- 
with witchcraft           25                   0 
Not sure                5                 10 
Total        100               100 
_______________________________________________________________ 
‘n’ represents number of households. 
 
It is evident from the Table 7, that there are no cultural and religious beliefs about reuse of 
sanitised urine and faecal matter in the Kamwokya II parish. Though, some respondents were 
not certain if there are any cultural as well as religious views about reuse of sanitized urine 
and faecal matter. 
 
This is in contrast with reports based on the study in the south western towns which revealed 
that the farmers were reluctant to use faecal matter to fertilise their crops due to cultural 
resistance and inadequate information about reuse of sanitized faecal matter (WSP, 2005). It 
was noted that most people were at least familiar with the idea of re-using faecal matter, 80 % 
of the respondents reported that they had prior knowledge about reuse. Though not within 
their community but in other places in the world, like Kabale, Kisoro districts in Uganda 
where ecosan concept was first introduced, through seminars and the field visits organised by 
KCC. During the focus group discussions a reasonable number of participants also reported 
having prior knowledge about reuse of urine and faecal matter. Some participants reported 
that before getting to know about reuse of urine and faecal matter in the seminars and field 
visits they were aware that collected sludge at the waste treatment plant in Bugolobi is used as 
fertilizer by some farmers. Also from the separated discussions in the female group, it was 
reported that: 
 “Urine can be used as first aid to a person who has collapsed as a result of over drinking.”  

4.4.5 Eat food from the garden fertilized by sanitized urine and faecal matter 
 
The study findings show that 85 % of respondents expressed their willingness to eat/buy food 
fertilized using urine or faecal matter. Out of the 40 household respondents, twenty six female 
and all the fourteen male respondents showed their willingness to eat/buy food fertilized using 
sanitized urine or faecal matter. Those respondents who did not respond to this question 
argued that they were still in doubt if they would eat or buy the food fertilized by urine or 
faecal matter. A majority of participants in all the focus group discussions reported that they 
would eat/buy food fertilised by urine or faecal matter. The arguments in favour were that the 
vegetables and fruits sold in markets today around town, they do not know exactly how and 
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where those products are grown. When asked to mention at least some crops they would 
prefer to be fertilized using urine or faecal matter, the participants reported that all crops 
provided the people responsible recommends and the set standards are followed during 
fertilizing process. The key informants also had similar views as they also indicated that 
people would eat/buy food fertilized using sanitized urine and faecal matter. In addition, the 
key informants acknowledged sensitising people about reuse of sanitized urine and faecal 
matter as fertilizers but one indicated that some people are still unconvinced if applied on 
fruits and vegetables.  

4.5 Challenges experienced during project implementation 
 
There were some challenges raised during interview with the key informants. It was reported 
that in the beginning of the project some people seemed reluctant to adopt the urine diverting 
sanitation facilities. That it took some time for the people to gain interest as they thought it 
was hard to use urine diverting toilets. This can partly be explained that at that time may be 
the people had not got more knowledge about the urine diverting technology. It was also 
noted that the delays in the procurement process also might have slowed down the 
implementation process. This to some extent explains delayed completion of some facilities 
by the time of project completion. It was also noted that mobilising project workers 
sometimes proved difficult as some extension workers were occupied with other duties and 
had little time given to the project work. Political interference was highlighted among the 
challenges in that there was hauling between the politicians as every one wanted the project to 
be implemented in their respective constituencies. On the other hand, key informants also 
reported that at present people are concerned about where to dispose of urine and faecal 
matter because KCC have not yet secured demonstration farms or a central area to keep urine 
and faecal matter for sometime before being used as well means of transport from the 
community have not be identified.  
 
It was also reported that some how the delayed completion of some facilities and alterations in 
the originally intended design to be constructed (bath room, anal cleansing provision for 
Muslims) could be hindering the adoption and or replication of ecosan sanitation facilities. 
They also reported that some people are still sceptical about how urine diverting toilets work, 
while others think that they can not appropriately use the toilet as it is required that if one is 
drunk may not take enough care which may lead to urine to leak into the faecal matter 
chamber. To date there is limited replication of the toilets probably because the project was 
implemented in areas occupied mainly by poor, low income incomers with very few residents 
who can afford to pay the full cost of construction with no subsidies. 

4.6 Strategies suggested to solve some problems as well improve on the adoption and 
replication of the toilets 
 
During the key informants, respondents suggested that there is need to raise awareness i.e. 
radio and TV talk shows, mobile cinema; organising seminars and workshops so as to 
encourage more residents to adopt the toilets. This will not only increase adoption rate but 
also it could ensure massive acceptance and replication of the facilities. They also indicated 
that more awareness to politicians at national and local levels and the general public is need.  
The households’ respondents were of the view that if a formal ceremony would be organised 
to launch and hand over the toilets to the beneficiaries, it would not only woo people to gain 
more interest in the facility but also gain trust, confidence in the toilets. Hence, such a 
ceremony is one way of creating awareness to the people. 
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It was reported that monitoring and evaluation (follow up) exercise to the beneficiaries should 
be carried out to find out the successes and failures for project improvement. It was also 
suggested that it would be better if the workers are full time employees such that they would 
devote more time in one work place. It was also suggested that establishment of a resource 
centre on ecological sanitation would be vital as it would also contribute significantly to 
awareness raising, dissemination of information and for networking.  
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5.  DISCUSSION, RECOMMENDATIONS AND CONCLUSION 

5.1 Views towards urine diverting facilities 
 
AquaConsult, (unpubl. 2004) baseline study found that there was minimal knowledge about 
urine diverting toilets because no household owned a urine diverting toilet at that time. This is 
in contrast to results from the present study, which show that a general positive attitude 
towards the urine diverting toilets among the community. The study findings reveal that 
respondents obtained the knowledge from workshops and visits made to areas where the 
toilets are already in use. The majority of respondents adopted the toilets due to limited space 
on plots, others wanted to have their own toilets and others the desire for improved privacy. 
Those who indicated low construction costs reported that probably because there were some 
project subsidies. This is consistent with reports from other areas where ecosan toilets have 
been implemented showing that people adopted ecosan toilets due to low costs as a result of 
subsidies (Barry, 2004).  However, there is very little motivation from environmental point of 
views and reuse aspect of sanitized urine and faecal matter as manure, though most of the 
respondents thought it is a good idea. This is probably because the area is densely populated, 
congested houses with little or no space available practice urban agriculture. In Sweden, 
residents in eco – villages adopted urine diverting toilets due to the need to live in 
environmentally friendly environment and advantages of nutrient reuse.  
 
There is an encouraging willingness for replication of the technology by other people in the 
community though their major concern relates to disposal of the sanitised urine and faecal 
matter since at the moment there is no guaranteed market demand. In the AquaConsult, 
(unpubl. 2004) baseline study, it was stated that people were concerned about the availability 
of bulking material (ash). Such a concern has not been mentioned in the present study. This is 
not surprising because charcoal is the main source of energy among the sampled households 
which ensures a constant supply of ash.  
 
A small fraction of adopters have realised the benefits (i.e. sale of urine, privacy, 
convenience) of the toilet and this has raised interest in the facility. Even those people who 
have no urine diverting toilet preferred the facility. They argued that they have seen how the 
toilet works and its associated advantages in relation to their community. The adopters 
preferred a double vault toilet. However, there is a wide range of modifications that need to be 
made in order for the toilets to meet the expectations of potential users’ e.g. odourless control, 
longer use before empting and provision of anal cleansing. In this case it requires that the 
toilet is properly maintained with no misplaced water or urine mixes with faecal matter, 
sufficient addition of ash every after each use and clean the toilet often. Landlords with a 
large number of tenants require toilets with larger vaults which can be used for a longer time 
before empting. Despite the sanitation conditions in the area, people were seen not to have 
much concern about the improved environment i.e. reduced water contamination and nutrient 
reuse when choosing the toilets instead the people were mainly concern about better health.  
 
One of the major factors hindering adoption and replication of urine diverting toilets in 
Kamwokya II parish is poverty. The majority of the residents are poor, low income earners 
and they may not afford any additional costs which seem to stretch over their meagre income. 
The study results reveal that residents in Kamwokya II parish like to construct urine diverting 
toilets at an approximate cost of 54 $ for the toilet, the same amount that was paid during the 
implementation of the project. This amount of money is not enough to cover the full cost for 
construction of an ecosan toilet.  It is however likely that residents stated a lower amount of 
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money they are willing to pay for an ecosan toilet due to lack of information concerning the 
full cost of constructing the toilet since the existing ones were heavily subsidised. Although 
the pilot ecosan project has phased out in the area, residents probably gave a strategic answer 
thinking that the present study is a foundation for a new project. However, landlords may 
afford to construct the toilet even without any subsidies but some reside outside Kamwokya II 
parish to ensure proper use of the toilet. An alternative explanation for the low willingness to 
replicate the toilet revealed in the present study is that some residents are uneasy about the 
way the toilets are operated and maintained. For example the study reveals that some residents 
laugh when they see one cleaning or emptying the urine container.  

5.2 Reuse of sanitised urine and faecal matter 
 
Our environment is being deprived of nutrients and at the same time polluted due to 
unsustainable, environmental management approaches. Some literature shows that the idea of 
reuse or recycling of human excreta is in most cases seen as unclean and not acceptable in 
some societies. However, this study reveals that the sampled residents do not consider reuse 
of sanitised urine and faecal matter as fertilizers offensive. The respondents had no 
resentment responses actually they supported the idea that it is good, although considerable 
reuse within the community would not be possible option. It was thought that the sanitised 
urine and faecal matter should be taken by farmers in the neighbouring villages (Kyanja) but 
the present study has revealed that the demand/market for urine and faecal matter has not yet 
shown potential. In addition, there was no household that had a toilet vault requiring emptying 
by the time of the study, because some of the toilets had been in use for less than 6 months 
and others had just been completed. Hence, it is very difficult to tell if the demand/market for 
sanitized urine and faecal matter will not develop in the future since the study did not have 
views of farmers who are likely to use the sanitized urine and faecal matter in their gardens as 
fertilizers were outside the study area. 
 
Without such a market, adopters of ecosan toilets are likely to resort to unhygienic ways of 
disposing of sanitized urine and faecal matter (i.e. pouring it in drainage channels) posing a 
nuisance of smell in the community. The respondents agree with the principle of reuse and 
support it as a good idea that it can help improve their livelihood through selling or reuse of 
urine and faecal matter by some residents in their gardens as will boost household income and 
food production. This is in contrast with findings of the study that was carried out in the 
Netherlands (Bijleveld, 2003), which revealed that people did not appreciate the idea of reuse 
of sanitized urine and faecal matter as fertilizer. This related to findings by Barry, (2004) that 
reuse of excreta in Uganda is not really very new since some crops like bananas and fruit trees 
were usually planted on old filled pit latrines. One could argue that in addition to awareness 
campaign, to certain extent this practise makes respondents not to have strong resentment to 
reuse of faecal matter as fertilizer. 
 
Despite the fact that reuse of sanitized urine and faecal matter have not yet gained wide 
momentum, the sampled respondents indicated that they would have no negative attitude to 
eat or buy food fertilized by sanitised urine and faecal matter.  Similar findings were also 
reported in Switzerland by (Pahl-Wostl, 2003). In case the products will be reused by the 
farmers from the neighbouring village. It will help improve the general standard of living by 
increasing household food production and income. However, despite having a positive 
attitude some respondents were concerned about the health implications. This has been 
properly addressed by World Health Organisation (WHO) in its recently published guidelines 
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on safe use of wastewater, excreta and grey water, specific on safe excreta use is well 
explained in volume 4 of third edition (WHO, 2006). 

5.3 Cultural and religious beliefs about reuse 
 
The study was carried out in an area inhabited by people of different religions and from 
different parts of the country and therefore representing diverse cultures. The study findings 
do not seem to show that residents in Kamwokya II parish have any particular cultural or 
religious views against handling and reuse of sanitized urine and faecal matter. Some studies 
reported that in some areas handling and reuse aspects are not yet culturally accepted (Hanna, 
2006; Bijleveld, 2003). In Kamwokya II parish, handling and reuse of sanitised urine and 
faecal matter from the toilets is not a big cultural problem. This was probably due to the 
awareness campaigns that were conducted before and during the project implementation and 
the experience obtained through field visits in areas where the toilets were already in use. 
However, more awareness campaigns are needed on toilet use, handling and reuse aspects for 
proper use of the system and improve on the toilet replication and the sceptic ideas. Also the 
politicians and people in the health sector should be through seminars and research especially 
in the microbiology aspect about reuse of sanitized urine and faecal matter. 

5.4 Methodological considerations 
 
Methods used to collect data were household interview, focus group discussion and 
observations. Focus group method was good as it helped to get more information like reasons 
for adoption, reuse etc. It also helped to crosscheck and get more clarifications on some 
questions that the researcher thought were not answered well during the household interviews. 
The household interview method proved good as it was possible to interviews all the targeted 
respondents. Some problems encountered in this study. The respondents were willing to 
respond though others for some reasons were not willing to respond since the interviews were 
conducted during working hours. For focus group discussion it was challenging since it was 
the first time to use it and in some instances was not easy to control the participants. In the 
first meeting a reasonable number of participants responded due to inadequate facilitation in 
the proceeding meeting few turned up. Focus group discussion would be good if one is 
adequately facilitated. However, based on the experience from this study, it would be 
advisable to use both methods so that some issues which would not clearly come out can be 
completed by the other method.  

5.5 Recommendations 
 
Dry urine diverting toilets are beneficial and residents in Kamwokya II parish seem to have a 
positive attitude toward them. However the adoption rate is still low because of the following 
reasons. One factor hindering adoption is poverty and the toilet facilities in the pilot project 
were not completed in time. It is therefore advisable that the incomplete facilities be finished 
so as to increase coverage of urine diverting toilets. This can increase awareness and act as 
demonstration of good example concerning the use and benefits associated with the toilets, 
which is likely to facilitate increase in the acceptance and replication of the toilets by other 
people. Similarly, for a short term solution, it may urgently be essential to organise a central 
area to remove urine and faecal matter from the community in case options for demonstration 
farms are not yet attained. Probably, such arrangement could be close to the community in 
order to reduce costs and ensure that it is easily accessed by the toilet users during emptying 
process.  
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There is need to establish demonstration farms by identifying some model farmers to train 
them on safe ways of handling and application procedures of sanitized urine and faecal 
matter. These would act as examples and would spread the knowledge to others. As well more 
awareness and marketing strategies would be devised to increase reuse demand. For instance, 
a part from reuse by farmers, sanitized urine and faecal matter can as well be used in the fields 
e.g. golf, flower gardens in the city and also by the people having tree nursery beds along the 
road sides. 
 
Since urine diverting toilets are still in piloting phase, repeated promotion and marketing 
strategies would be needed for some time to increase adoption and behavioural change. 
Information package and motivating behavioural change (i.e. privacy, convenience, status 
among others) to the community with poor sanitation. For instance environmental advantages, 
nutrient reuse, their hygiene and health conditions depending on the conditions in the area 
should be the core of information. Approaches for awareness raising should in addition to the 
posters, brochures, seminars and workshops include mass media communication i.e. Radio 
and TV talk shows, public/mobile cinema because in some cases information communicated 
through these print avenues due to some reasons (i.e. illiteracy, time etc.) they do not reach to 
every body. Though there are also some shortcomings that might be associated to mass media 
communication, it covers a wide area and based on 2002 household census findings, at least 
67.3% of urban residents had a radio as a main source of information in the urban areas. 
Therefore, media would provide a better option of marketing ecosan sanitation and reuse of 
nutrients as well promoting behavioural change and to ensure that every group of people is 
reached. 

- Proper timing of the radio and TV talk shows programme when most people are at 
home. 

- The information should be tailored in a language known to majority of people i.e. in 
this case Luganda and English. 

- Also should include programmes for children as they can significantly influence 
behavioural change and they are the future generations. 

 
In addition, probably there would be need for a variety in the technology in terms of 
construction materials. While maintaining the standard construction materials required (i.e. 
cement, bricks) perhaps should improvise the locally available materials which can easily be 
applied, long lasting and affordable to the poor people with no project subsidies more so to 
replicate after expiry of the project. Provision of locally available materials can include 
papyrus materials, timber, used/old iron sheets etc to construct the superstructure. The 
substructure should not be substituted. This would substantially reduce costs for the poor as 
well provide a wide range of technologies on market that suit the different classes of people 
depending on their ability to pay. Also important to note is that users’ needs and interests 
should be considered and met in the improvement or modification of the technology and 
services. It would be a way of complementing to their social and cultural practices for 
example anal cleansing for Muslims. 
 
The study findings show that residents dispose of waste anywhere which is a menace in the 
community. It would therefore be advisable that the solid wastes (kitchen organic matter) be 
mixed with the faecal matter from the toilet vault during emptying process. This would 
facilitate the process of composting of sanitized faecal matter. Also would lessen the 
institutions responsible for solid waste management, the huge financial costs incurred in 
collection and disposal of wastes.  At the same time would improve on the households’ waste 
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management and disposal practices. In that way, it would reduce on the indiscriminate 
dumping of wastes, blockage of water flow in the drainage channels and risks of disease 
outbreak. 
 
As it is in SIWI, 2005 whether institutions are doing the right job?, the government is 
improving hygiene and sanitation as evidenced with the reforming of sanitation supporting 
policies and institutions entrusted to handle sanitation at different level and in different areas. 
But, probably what is still needed is a strong political will backed by financial incentives and 
awareness campaign just like in other sectors if success in sanitation is to be achieved. For 
example, if one drew experiences existing within other sectors like health sector. The 
government strongly came out campaigning for immunisation of children against 
communicable diseases like polio in that every politician’s speech could hardly go without a 
mention of immunisation. If such government campaign would be done also to the sanitation 
sector with inauguration of the ecosan strategy, it would increase on the awareness and greatly 
improve the chances for replication of the toilets even in other areas. 
 
To facilitate in choosing of the sanitation facility and easy access to the service providers, 
community based sanitation committees should be established. The committee members 
should probably include those people with knowledge on various sanitation options i.e. 
designs. By having sanitation committees will help not only offer advice in choosing 
sanitation facility but also marketing of the various sanitation options to the community.  
 
The study basically presents views from Kamwokya II parish where urine diverting toilets 
were first implemented, so it may not be representative of all the peri urban areas of Kampala. 
But it was pertinent to study respondents’ sights as would help in the future replication of the 
toilets in the area. Since the study did not incorporate views of would be users (farmers) of 
sanitized urine and faecal matter. It is advisable that future studies be extended to include 
views from other group i.e. Min of Agriculture, urban farmers and other (e.g. flower 
gardeners) potential users of the sanitized fertilizer and how the market potential can be 
improved to increase the demand. 

5.6 Conclusion 
 
Having determined people’s perception towards dry urine diverting toilets, suggestions 
devised to improve on their use as a possible alternative sanitation solution especially in no 
sewer, congested, rocky, unstable soils and waterlogged areas in peri urban areas of Kampala. 
From the respondents’ views, it can therefore be concluded that residents in Kamwokya II 
parish prefer urine diverting toilets due to improved privacy, convenience and minimum space 
required and some residents have their own toilets. It can also be concluded that there are 
potentials for future replication of the toilets in Kamwokya II parish if residents know the 
estimated full costs and are within their means. It is pertinent that piloting of the toilets should 
also be extended to others peri urban areas in Kampala.  
On the reuse aspect, the residents do not see handling disgusting nor consider reuse of 
sanitised urine and faecal matter as fertilizers offensive. But it was reported that it is not 
possible to reuse within the community due to no space for urban agriculture. They also have 
no worries to eat or buy food fertilized with sanitized urine or faecal matter. It is not well 
known whether the farmers would use sanitized products. However, for proper toilet use, 
management and maintenance and reuse procedures it is advised that more awareness 
campaigns be done as also would encourage replication.  
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APPENDICES 
 

Appendix (i) 
 
 
Household interview protocol 
 
Name of respondent………………………………..….Sex (M/F)……….…Date…………… 
 
A: Field Observations and Sanitation Characteristics  
 

1. What changes have you noticed in your area during the last 20 years? 
2. a) Is there a discussion going on in your community about sanitation condition? 

b) What is the discussion about? 
c) Are different views and technical arrangements discussed? 

3. a) What kind of toilet arrangement do you and your family use? 
4. Did you select the toilet facility yourself or someone else? 
5.   Why did you or someone decide to construct toilet where it is? 
6.   May I ask you to show me the toilet facility you have in your family?   

 
B: Householder Perceptions 
 

5. a) What different kinds of toilet facilities are there in your neighbourhood?.................. 
      b) What other option are there?........................................................................................ 

c) Do you or any of your family members have experience of using these kinds of   
toilets?............................................................................................................................... 
d) Do you have any preferences?...................................................................................... 

6. a) Who uses the toilet in your family? 
i) Adults      ii) Children     iii) Guests     iv) All members of the household 
b) For any of the answer above would you give reasons?................................................ 

7. a) For how long have you been using this toilet (years)? 
i) Less than 1     ii) 1 – 4     iii) 5 – 10     iv) 10+ 

      b) What type of toilet did you use before you built the ecosan toilet you use now? 
………………………………………………………………………………………….. 
c) What prompted you or why did you change to ecosan – Urine diverting toilet 
(UDT)?............................................................................................................................ 

8. Over all, how have you found your UDT?....................................................................... 
9. a) How would you describe UDT? 

i) V. Good           ii) Good           iii) Average           iv) Fair            v) Bad 
b) If the answer falls under iii), iv) and v) what do you think should be done to make 
the toilet suit your preference?......................................................................................... 

10. How does the community view UDT?............................................................................ 
11. What information do you give visitors in the use of your toilet?..................................... 
12. a) What expectations do you have of a toilet that you would be satisfied with? 

(Odourless, rarely emptied etc)………………………………………………………… 
b) What do you like most about your UDT?................................................................... 
c) Is there anything you dislike on the UDT? Cite example?......................................... 

13. Do you find some difficulties in using the UDT?……………………………….......... 
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14.  What changes or improvements would you like to suggest in order to better the toilet 
system?……………………………………………………………………………… 

15. Did you get enough information on how to use ecosan toilets?....................................... 
16. Suggest how you would like to see your ecosan toilet modified in the way you use it? 

…………………………………………………………………………………………... 
17. a) Do you consider you have enough information that you would encourage other 

people without UDT to adopt? 
 i) YES                                             ii) NO 
b) Give reasons for your answer in a) above?................................................................ 
c) What do you think others would be prepared to pay for an ecosan toilet?................ 
d) What views are associated with users of ecosan toilets? 

       i) Respected                          ii) despised                     iii) other specify………………. 
 

C: Re use of urine and faeces 
 
18.  What do you normally do with urine and faecal matter from the containers? Explain? 
19. a) Do you mix any kitchen organic matter with faeces from your toilet vault? 

i) Yes         ii) No 
b) Where is the compost matter from the compost pit/vault taken? 
i) Used as Fertilizer/Soil Conditioner    ii) Disposed off      iii) Other? 
Specify………………………………………………………………………………… 
c) How do you normally use the treated urine? 
i) Used as Pesticide    ii) Fertilizer     iii) Disposed off      iv) Other? Specify…………. 

20. a) Who normally does empty the faecal and urine containers? 
i) Men           ii) Women            iii) Children    iv) Hire someone 
b) How do you perceive or what is your perception about re use of faecal matter and 
urine as fertilizers?............................................................................................................ 
c) Are there cultural norms (beliefs) in your community associated with re use? 
i) Compost/sanitised faecal matter................................................................................. 
ii) Urine as fertilizer....................................................................................................... 
d) What about religious beliefs associated……………………………………………. 

21. Is there any known use of faecal matter and or urine either in your community or 
elsewhere, in the past or currently? 
Urine: YES (  )              NO (  )               Faecal matter: YES (  )          NO (  ) 
If YES for urine and/or faecal matter, 
Please specify: 
Faecal matter……………………………………………………………………………. 
Urine ……………………………………………………………………………………. 

22. Would you eat food from a garden fertilised using faecal matter or urine? 
Faecal matter: YES (  )            NO (  )               Urine: YES (  )           NO (  ) 
If NO for Faecal matter and/or urine, 
Please specify: 
Faecal matter……………………………………………………………………………. 
Urine……………………………………………………………………………………. 

23. A last question: Where would you prefer your ecosan toilet to be constructed now that 
you have had it for some time? (follow up qn) 
i) Inside the house                                     ii) Outside the house    
iii) Separate from bathroom                      iv) Next to bathroom 
v) Other, Specify………………………………… 

                                              Thank you for your cooperation 
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Interview Protocol for Key informants 
 
Name of Official……………...........................................           Date…………………… 
 

1. How did the people respond when you first introduced the idea of ecosan (Urine 
diverting) toilets to 
them................................................................................................................... 

2. What views/perceptions do the people have towards using ecosan (Urine diverting) 
toilets? Is there a difference in the views between men and women? 

3. For those who have urine-diverting toilet, do they know how to use ecosan toilets 
correctly? Yes/No 
If yes, how did/do they acquire the information about ecosan toilets? 

4. i) How often do you avail information to the people as mentioned in qn.3 above? 
ii) What are the people’s responses about emptying the containers? 

a) Urine container………………………………………………………………….. 
b) Faecal matter container…………………………………………………………. 

iii) Do you think people have enough information about ecosan concept? How to use 
the toilets correctly? 

5. What are people’s views about the design of ecosan (Urine diverting/ Vaults) toilet? 
6. Have the ecosan toilets helped improve people’s sanitation and livelihood? 
7. Are there some cultural beliefs that are attached to faecal matter or urine in this 

community? What about the religious beliefs?  
8. Have those cultural and religious beliefs influenced the adoption of the ecosan (urine 

diverting) toilets in this community? Or Behaviour in which the people are using 
ecosan toilets? 

9. Do people re use urine and faecal matter from the ecosan toilets? YES/NO 
If yes, where and what do they use urine for? 
What do they use compost faecal matter for? 
If no, why don’t they re use urine and faecal matter from ecosan toilets? 

10. What are people’s attitudes towards re use of urine and faecal matter in their gardens? 
11. Do people complain about the design when using ecosan toilets? What about the odour 

and empting containers? 
12.  Are there some views related gendered tasks in ecosan toilet? 
13. What could be the possible strategies to solve the problems? 
14. What are the challenges faced in the implementation of ecosan toilets in the area? 
15. What role does government play to ensure adoption of ecosan toilets in improving 

sanitation? 
16.  What are the project futures plans to improve on people’s adoption of ecosan toilets? 
17. In your opinion, what do you think constrains people from adopting ecosan toilets? 
18. Are there some factors, which have encouraged people to adopt ecosan (urine 

diverting) toilets? Do they consider comfort, privacy and dignity? 
19. What do you think can be done to increase the adoption of ecosan toilets in the area? 
20. How do people view the construct of ecosan toilets in terms of resources? 
 
Thank you for your cooperation 
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Appendix (ii) 
  
 
Guiding questions for focus group discussions 
 

1. How have the sanitation conditions in this community been for the past (20 years) up 
to today? 

2. What different kinds of toilets facilities are used in this community? 
3. What is your general view about ecosan toilet? How would you grade/rank ecosan 

toilet? 
4. What reasons did you consider to choose and construct ecosan toilets? Do you 

consider you have enough information how to use the toilet and share it with others? 
5. In your opinion, what are some of the expectations from a toilet you would be satisfied 

with i.e. rarely emptied, odourless etc? Do you have suggestions for improvement? 
6. How do the people in the community view ecosan toilets and the people who have 

them? 
7. Who cleans the toilet, empty the vault and urine container? 
8. What do you think about reuse of sanitized urine and faecal matter as fertilizers? 

Would you eat/buy food from a garden fertilized by urine or faecal matter? 
9. Are there some cultural or religious views that might not be willing to handle and 

reuse sanitized urine and faecal matter? 
 
 
 
 
Thank you for your cooperation 
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Appendix (iii) 
 
Information from interview protocol and is mainly multiple responses. 
 
 Sex of Respondent 
 

  Frequency Percent Valid Percent 
Cumulative 
Percent 

Male 14 35,0 35,0 35,0 
Female 26 65,0 65,0 100,0 

Valid 

Total 40 100,0 100,0   
 
Sanitation changes noticed during last 20 years 
 
                                                             Pct of  Pct of 
Category label                            Code      Count  Responses  Cases 
 
Poor sanitation increased                    1         11     15,3     27,5 
Many projects constructed toilets            2          5      6,9     12,5 
Sanitation is improving                      3         24     33,3     60,0 
Flying toilets reduced                       4         11     15,3     27,5 
Drainage channels constructed                5          4      5,6     10,0 
Stagnant water                               6         11     15,3     27,5 
Flying toilets still used                    7          3      4,2      7,5 
Many people have toilets                     8          2      2,8      5,0 
No water before                              9          1      1,4      2,5 
                                                  -------    -----    ----- 
                                 Total responses       72    100,0    180,0 
 
0 missing cases;  40 valid cases 
- 
 Is discussion about sanitation conditions 
 

  Frequency Percent Valid Percent 
Cumulative 
Percent 

Valid yes 40 100,0 100,0 100,0 
 
What discussion is all about? 
 
                                                             Pct of  Pct of 
Category label                            Code      Count  Responses  Cases 
 
Ecosan as an alternative                     1         22     40,7     55,0 
Sanitation improvements                      2         20     37,0     50,0 
Cleaning drainage channels                   3          7     13,0     17,5 
Waste management                             4          5      9,3     12,5 
                                                  -------    -----    ----- 
                                 Total responses       54    100,0    135,0 
 
0 missing cases; 40 valid cases 
- 
 
 
 
 
 
 Different views and technical arrangements discussed 
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  Frequency Percent Valid Percent 
Cumulative 
Percent 

ecosan 
toilets 
construction 

31 77,5 77,5 77,5 

kcc will 
collect urine 
and fm 

5 12,5 12,5 90,0 

farmers will 
collect urine 
and fm 

3 7,5 7,5 97,5 

ash and 
jerrycans 1 2,5 2,5 100,0 

Valid 

Total 40 100,0 100,0   
 
 
Kind of sanitation facility used 
 
                                                             Pct of  Pct of 
Category label                            Code      Count  Responses  Cases 
 
Ecosan                                       3         30     50,8     76,9 
Pit latrine                                  2         20     33,9     51,3 
Communal VIP latrine                         1          9     15,3     23,1 
                                                  -------    -----    ----- 
                                 Total responses       59    100,0    151,3 
 
1 missing cases; 39 valid cases 
- 
 
 Selected ecosan toilet yourself or someone else 
 

  Frequency Percent Valid Percent 
Cumulative 
Percent 

Him/herself 28 70,0 75,7 75,7 
someone 
else 9 22,5 24,3 100,0 

Valid 

Total 37 92,5 100,0   
Missing System 3 7,5     
Total 40 100,0     

 
 
Reasons for adoption of ecosan toilet 
 
                                                            Pct of   Pct of 
Category label                            Code      Count  Responses  Cases 
 
Limited space                                3         17     44,7     48,6 
Had no toilet before                         5          9     23,7     25,7 
Privacy                                      4          4     10,5     11,4 
Supposed to be outside                       8          2      7,9      8,6 
Because of its function                      1          2      5,3      5,7 
Got idea from neighbours (design)            6          2      5,3      5,7 
Pit latrine could get full quickly           7          1      2,6      2,9 
                                                  -------    -----    ----- 
                                 Total responses       38    100,0    108,6 
 
5 missing cases;  35 valid cases 
 
 Other toilet options 
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  Frequency Percent Valid Percent 
Cumulative 
Percent 

ecosan 33 82,5 89,2 89,2 
flushing 
toilet 4 10,0 10,8 100,0 

Valid 

Total 37 92,5 100,0   
Missing System 3 7,5     
Total 40 100,0     
 
_ 
 
Attributes liked on ecosan toilet 
 
                                                            Pct of   Pct of 
Category label                            Code      Count  Responses  Cases 
 
Little smell if properly maintained          1         10     22,7     30,3 
Minimise space                               2          4      9,1     12,1 
Convenience                                  3          7     15,9     21,2 
Design                                       4          5     11,4     15,2 
Raised up for floods to enter                5          6     13,6     18,2 
Shows cleanliness                            6          4      9,1     12,1 
Reduces disease risks                        7          2      4,5      6,1 
Can generate income                          8          3      6,8      9,1 
Reuse of urine and fm                        9          1      2,3      3,0 
No maggots                                  10          2      4,5      6,1 
                                                  -------    -----    ----- 
                                 Total responses       44    100,0    133,3 
 
7 missing cases; 33 valid cases 
 
Suggestions for improvement toilet system 
 
                                                            Pct of   Pct of 
Category label                            Code      Count  Responses  Cases 
 
couping at squatting pan be raised to pr     1          5     13,9     17,2 
reduce steepness of steps                    2          4     11,1     13,8 
put a cover on top of urine chamber          3         12     33,3     41,4 
provision of covers on squat hole one to     4          8     22,2     27,6 
provision for wash community                 5          3      8,3     10,3 
proper finish around the fm chamber cove     6          4     11,1     13,8 
                                                  -------    -----    ----- 
                                 Total responses       36    100,0    124,1 
 
11 missing cases;  29 valid cases 
 
 Toilet of preference 
 

  Frequency Percent Valid Percent 
Cumulative 
Percent 

ecosan 33 82,5 91,7 91,7 
pit latrine 3 7,5 8,3 100,0 

Valid 

Total 36 90,0 100,0   
Missing System 4 10,0     
Total 40 100,0     
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 Preferences * Sex of Respondent Crosstabulation 
 

Sex of Respondent 
    Male Female Total 

Count 12 21 33 
% within Sex 
of 
Respondent 

92,3% 91,3% 91,7% 

ecosan 

% of Total 33,3% 58,3% 91,7% 
Count 1 2 3 
% within Sex 
of 
Respondent 

7,7% 8,7% 8,3% 

Preferences 

pit latrine 

% of Total 2,8% 5,6% 8,3% 
Count 13 23 36 
% within Sex 
of 
Respondent 

100,0% 100,0% 100,0% 

Total 

% of Total 36,1% 63,9% 100,0% 
 
 
Eat food from a garden fertilised using faecal matter or urine * Sex of Respondent Crosstabulation 
 

Sex of Respondent 
    Male Female Total 

Count 14 20 34 
% within Sex of 
Respondent 100,0% 100,0% 100,0% 

Eat food from a 
garden fertilised 
using faecal 
matter or urine 

yes 

% of Total 41,2% 58,8% 100,0% 
Count 14 20 34 
% within Sex of 
Respondent 100,0% 100,0% 100,0% 

Total 

% of Total 41,2% 58,8% 100,0% 
 
 
Reasons why no ecosan toilet 
 
                                                            Pct of   Pct of 
Category label                            Code      Count   Responses Cases 
 
Tenants                                      1          5     45,5     71,4 
Sceptical of its operation                   2          3     27,3     42,9 
Good for small family                        3          2     18,2     28,6 
Can’t maintain it                            4          1      9,1     14,3 
                                                  -------    -----    ----- 
                                 Total responses       11    100,0    157,1 
 
33 missing cases; 7 valid cases 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 Family members have experience of using the facilities 
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  Frequency Percent Valid Percent 
Cumulative 
Percent 

yes 34 85,0 89,5 89,5 
no 4 10,0 10,5 100,0 

Valid 

Total 38 95,0 100,0   
Missing System 2 5,0     
Total 40 100,0     

 
 Reasons given in support of family members having experience to use ecosan toilet 
 

  Frequency Percent Valid Percent 
Cumulative 
Percent 

explained to all 23 57,5 67,6 67,6 
no  children 2 5,0 5,9 73,5 
know how to use 
it 7 17,5 20,6 94,1 

no sharing with 
tenants 1 2,5 2,9 97,1 

its for the family 1 2,5 2,9 100,0 

Valid 

Total 34 85,0 100,0   
Missing System 6 15,0     
Total 40 100,0     

 
 
 People using toilet in family 
 

  Frequency Percent Valid Percent 
Cumulative 
Percent 

adults 1 2,5 2,9 2,9 
all members plus 
tenants 30 75,0 88,2 91,2 

family members 
only 3 7,5 8,8 100,0 

Valid 

Total 34 85,0 100,0   
Missing System 6 15,0     
Total 40 100,0     

 
 
 Years of using the toilet 
 

  Frequency Percent Valid Percent 
Cumulative 
Percent 

less than a year 15 37,5 44,1 44,1 
ecosan not yet 
in use 19 47,5 55,9 100,0 

Valid 

Total 34 85,0 100,0   
Missing System 6 15,0     
Total 40 100,0     

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 The type of toilet used before constructing ecosan 
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  Frequency Percent Valid Percent 
Cumulative 
Percent 

Pit latrine 18 45,0 52,9 52,9 
Communal VIP 
latrine 11 27,5 32,4 85,3 

share with 
neighbours 5 12,5 14,7 100,0 

Valid 

Total 34 85,0 100,0   
Missing System 6 15,0     
Total 40 100,0     

 
 
 How ecosan toilet is 
 

  Frequency Percent Valid Percent 
Cumulative 
Percent 

good for low 
income earners 8 20,0 80,0 80,0 

convinience no 
walk a distance 
to communal 
toilet,neighbours 

2 5,0 20,0 100,0 

Valid 

Total 10 25,0 100,0   
Missing System 30 75,0     
Total 40 100,0     

 
 Ranking of ecosan toilet 
 

  Frequency Percent Valid Percent 
Cumulative 
Percent 

good 22 55,0 84,6 84,6 
average 4 10,0 15,4 100,0 

Valid 

Total 26 65,0 100,0   
Missing System 14 35,0     
Total 40 100,0     

 
 The community's view about ecosan toilets 
 

  Frequency Percent Valid Percent 
Cumulative 
Percent 

people admire 
them 21 52,5 55,3 55,3 

people 
demoralised few 
are in use 

11 27,5 28,9 84,2 

some laugh during 
cleaning and 
emptying urine 
container 

1 2,5 2,6 86,8 

fear for no 
assured place fm 
and urine disposal 

5 12,5 13,2 100,0 

Valid 

Total 38 95,0 100,0   
Missing System 2 5,0     
Total 40 100,0     

 
 Information given to visitors to use ecosan toilet 
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  Frequency Percent Valid Percent 
Cumulative 
Percent 

teach them how 
to use 32 80,0 97,0 97,0 

use pit latrine 1 2,5 3,0 100,0 

Valid 

Total 33 82,5 100,0   
Missing System 7 17,5     
Total 40 100,0     

 
 
 
 Expectations of a toilet to be satisfied with 
 

  Frequency Percent Valid Percent 
Cumulative 
Percent 

Odourless 12 30,0 33,3 33,3 
Rarely 
emptied 24 60,0 66,7 100,0 

Valid 

Total 36 90,0 100,0   
Missing System 4 10,0     
Total 40 100,0     

 
 
 Is the information enough on how to use ecosan toilet 
 

  Frequency Percent Valid Percent 
Cumulative 
Percent 

yes 26 65,0 92,9 92,9 
no 2 5,0 7,1 100,0 

Valid 

Total 28 70,0 100,0   
Missing System 12 30,0     
Total 40 100,0     

 
 
 Have enough information to encourage people with no ecosan toilet to adopt 
 

  Frequency Percent Valid Percent 
Cumulative 
Percent 

yes 28 70,0 84,8 84,8 
no 5 12,5 15,2 100,0 

Valid 

Total 33 82,5 100,0   
Missing System 7 17,5     
Total 40 100,0     

 
 What other poeple should pay to adopt the ecosan toilet 
 

  Frequency Percent Valid Percent 
Cumulative 
Percent 

Valid same 
amount 9 22,5 100,0 100,0 

Missing System 31 77,5     
Total 40 100,0     

 
 
 
 Views associated with ecosan adopters 
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  Frequency Percent Valid Percent 
Cumulative 
Percent 

Valid respected 21 52,5 100,0 100,0 
Missing System 19 47,5     
Total 40 100,0     

 
 Kitchen organic matter mixed with faeces during emptying 
 

  Frequency Percent Valid Percent 
Cumulative 
Percent 

yes 6 15,0 20,7 20,7 
no 23 57,5 79,3 100,0 

Valid 

Total 29 72,5 100,0   
Missing System 11 27,5     
Total 40 100,0     

 
 Compost matter from the compost pit/vault taken 
 

  Frequency Percent Valid Percent 
Cumulative 
Percent 

not got where to 
take it 16 40,0 53,3 53,3 

sell it 4 10,0 13,3 66,7 
used as fertilizer 
in their garden 1 2,5 3,3 70,0 

kcc will collect it 9 22,5 30,0 100,0 

Valid 

Total 30 75,0 100,0   
Missing System 10 25,0     
Total 40 100,0     

 
 Urine normally used as 
 

  Frequency Percent Valid Percent 
Cumulative 
Percent 

sell it 14 35,0 48,3 48,3 
pour in 
drainage 6 15,0 20,7 69,0 

used as 
fertilizer in 
their gardens 

2 5,0 6,9 75,9 

kcc will 
collect it 7 17,5 24,1 100,0 

Valid 

Total 29 72,5 100,0   
Missing System 11 27,5     
Total 40 100,0     
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 Emptying of faecal matter and urine containers 
 

  Frequency Percent Valid Percent 
Cumulative 
Percent 

head of 
household 6 15,0 19,4 19,4 

any person 19 47,5 61,3 80,6 
hire someone 6 15,0 19,4 100,0 

Valid 

Total 31 77,5 100,0   
Missing System 9 22,5     
Total 40 100,0     

 
 Perception about re use of faecal matter and urine as fertilizers 
 

  Frequency Percent Valid Percent 
Cumulative 
Percent 

good 31 77,5 88,6 88,6 
past used to 
associate with 
witchcraft 

2 5,0 5,7 94,3 

some say its 
impossible 1 2,5 2,9 97,1 

can't eat 
vegetables(Dodd
o) from kampala 

1 2,5 2,9 100,0 

Valid 

Total 35 87,5 100,0   
Missing System 5 12,5     
Total 40 100,0     

 
 Cultural beliefs in community associated with re use faecal matter and urine 
 

  Frequency Percent Valid Percent 
Cumulative 
Percent 

no 27 67,5 73,0 73,0 
past used to 
associate with 
witchcraft 

10 25,0 27,0 100,0 

Valid 

Total 37 92,5 100,0   
Missing System 3 7,5     
Total 40 100,0     

 
 Religious beliefs in the community associated with re use 
 

  Frequency Percent Valid Percent 
Cumulative 
Percent 

Valid no 37 92,5 100,0 100,0 
Missing System 3 7,5     
Total 40 100,0     
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Uses of faecal and urine either within community or elsewhere, in the past or present 
 

  Frequency Percent Valid Percent 
Cumulative 
Percent 

Valid yes 32 80,0 100,0 100,0 
Missing System 8 20,0     
Total 40 100,0     

 
 Eat food from a garden fertilised using faecal matter or urine 
 

  Frequency Percent Valid Percent 
Cumulative 
Percent 

Valid yes 34 85,0 100,0 100,0 
Missing System 6 15,0     
Total 40 100,0     

 
 
 Where ecosan toilet would be constructed now that you own one 
 

  Frequency Percent Valid Percent 
Cumulative 
Percent 

outside the 
house 19 47,5 55,9 55,9 

next the 
bathroom 11 27,5 32,4 88,2 

inside the 
house 4 10,0 11,8 100,0 

Valid 

Total 34 85,0 100,0   
Missing System 6 15,0     
Total 40 100,0     

 
 
 
 
Information from key informant interviews 
 
1. People’s response to the ecosan idea when 
first introduced 

• Mixed feelings as some people 
thought will bring maggots, smell. 

• People did not understand how 
ecosan works. 

 
2. Perceptions towards ecosan toilets • Some people think it’s impossible for 

them to use ecosan effectively. 
• Ladies were concerned about the 

design. 
• While men in public areas also had 

concerned about ecosan. 
5. Views about the ecosan designs • Double vault design was liked but the 

big double vault was rejected. 
• People are not happy with the 

alterations made as the ones in place 
don’t reflect what was taught and 
shown in posters, pictures. 
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6. Improvement on sanitation and livelihood • Yes because some having ecosan 
don’t have toilet before and some 
sold urine once. 

7. Some cultural and religious beliefs 
associated with reuse of fm and urine 

• No. 

8. If cultural, religious beliefs influenced 
adoption 

• No. 

9. If people reuse urine and fm • Yes but at the moment some are 
selling urine to get some money. 

• Fm have not emptied yet but it will 
use as fertilizer in some places like 
Kyanja. 

10. Attitude towards reuse of fm and urine • Some people are positive with reuse 
of urine and fm. 

• Some prefer reuse not done on fruits, 
vegetables instead on maize which 
cannot be eaten row. 

12. If there some views related to gender 
tasks 

• No gendered tasks related to ecosan 
toilets, people say every body in the 
family is responsible. 

13. Challenges faced during implementation  • Line of procedure in the KCC 
management to get the money to run 
the project work i.e. LPO could delay 
in the system. 

• Not having full time employees and 
had little expertise in the ecological 
sanitation. 

• Political interference i.e. politicians 
wanted the projects to be in their 
constituencies. 

• People were reluctant or hesitant to 
adopt as they had no or little 
knowledge about ecosan toilets. Thus 
took long for people to pick interest. 

• Not yet secured an area where to keep 
urine and fm and means of transport 
from the community. 

14. Possible strategies to solve them • Recruit full-time employees with 
expertise in ecological sanitation. 

• Carry out monitoring and evaluation 
to see the success and failure. 

15. Role played by govt to ensure adoption • Trying to formulate ecosan strategy 
to increase on awareness and 
promotion in the country. 

16. Project future plans to increase on 
adoption 

• Recruitment of permanent employees 
with knowledge and expertise in 
ecological sanitation. 

• Training of concerned people at the 
division to increase the promotion of 
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ecosan. 
17. What could be constraints/hindrances to 
adoption  

• Some people still hesitant how ecosan 
toilets works. Some fear can’t use 
toilet appropriately as recommended 
e.g. if one is drunk can’t take care to 
urinate in urine chamber. 

• Changes in the original agreed 
designs of the ecosan toilets to be 
constructed. 

• Delay in completion of already 
constructed toilets. 

• Poverty 
 

18. Factors that have encouraged adoption • Some people had no toilets before. 
• Those who had either they were full 

or in bad condition. 
• Others were interested after being 

taught about advantages. 
• Design because it’s raised can’t be 

flooded. 
19. Strategies to increase adoption • To carry out monitoring and 

evaluation to find out the successes 
and failures for improvement. 

• Create more awareness raising 
through research, media and 
seminars/workshops for politicians, 
local leaders. 

• Establishment of a resource centre on 
ecological sanitation. 

20. Views about ecosan in terms of resources • It’s expensive to construct if not done 
through the donor project. 
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